SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM 10-Q

Quarterly report pursuant to sections 13 or 15(d)

Filing Date: **2024-08-14** | Period of Report: **2024-06-30** SEC Accession No. 0001558370-24-012269

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

Angel Studios, Inc.

CIK:1671941| IRS No.: 000000000 | State of Incorp.:DE | Fiscal Year End: 1231

Type: 10-Q | Act: 34 | File No.: 000-56642 | Film No.: 241209270

SIC: 7841 Video tape rental

Mailing Address 295 W CENTER STREET PROVO UT 84601 Business Address 249 N. UNIVERSITY AVENUE PROVO UT 84601 801-228-8444

Smaller reporting company \Box

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D. C. 20549

			FORM 10	0-Q	
(Mark	One)				
⊠ 1934	QUARTERLY R	EPORT PURSU.	ANT TO SECTION 13 OR	15(d) OF THE	SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
			For the quarterly period end	ed June 30, 2024	4
			OR		
□ 1934	TRANSITION R	EPORT PURSU	ANT TO SECTION 13 OR	15(d) OF THE	SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
		Fo	or the transition period from	to	
			Commission File Numb	er 000-56642	
		A	ANGEL STUDI	OS. INC	
			cact name of registrant as spe		
(St	ate or other jurisdicti	Delaware on of incorporation	on or organization)	(I.R.S	46-5217451 S. Employer Identification No.)
		enter St., Provo, rincipal executive			84601 (Zip Code)
		(Re	(760) 933-843 gistrant's telephone number,		code)
		Securities re	gistered pursuant to Section	n 12(b) of the E	Exchange Act:
			Title of each cl None.	lass	
		Securities re	gistered pursuant to Sectio	n 12(g) of the E	Exchange Act:
			Title of each cl Class B Common Stock, \$ Class C Common Stock, \$	0.001 par value	
Excha	inge Act of 1934 duri	ing the preceding		er period that the	by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities e registrant was required to file such reports
pursua		gulation S-T (§23	32.405 of this chapter) during		tive Data File required to be submitted 12 months (or for such shorter period that the
report	ing company, or an e	merging growth o		of "large accele	filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller rated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller ct.
Large	Accelerated Filer		Accelerated Filer		Non-Accelerated Filer ⊠

Emerging growth company ⊠

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes □ No ☒
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. \Box
Number of shares outstanding of the registrant's
classes of common stock, as of July 29, 2024:
Class A Common Stock: 10,939,165 shares
Class B Common Stock: 3,346,358 shares
Class C Common Stock: 1,887,297 shares
Class F Common Stock: 9,740,353 shares

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. FORM 10-Q June 30, 2024

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1. Financial Statements	3
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	16
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	24
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	24
PART II – OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	25
Item 1A. Risk Factors	28
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	30
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	30
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	30
Item 5. Other Information	31
Item 6. Exhibits	32
<u>SIGNATURES</u>	33

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

Current assets		As of			
Current asserts: S 4,386,16 \$ 2,501,425 Cach and each equivalents 7,601,34 24,140,903 Accounts receivable, net 7,601,34 24,140,903 Physical media inventory 31,23,21 2,843,681 Current portion of notes receivable 501,22 70,508 Prepaid expenses and other 501,27 70,508 Long-term licensing receivables, net 14,022,53 11,279,260 Long-term licensing receivables, net 14,022,53 11,279,260 Content, net 1,062,114 2,120,50 Content, net 1,062,114 2,120,50 Content, net 1,062,114 1,212,05 Content period of seasests 2,778,537 2,961,70 Operating lease right-of-use assets 2,078,531 2,961,70 Current liabilities 8,20,286,11 3,169,248 Accuract sease		J	une 30, 2024	Dec	ember 31, 2023
Cash and cash equivalents \$4,386,163 \$2,201,425 Accounts receivable, net 10,970,233 7,81,103 Current portion of long-term licensing receivables, net 10,970,223 7,81,103 Dhysical media in ventory \$1,132,213 2,243,681 Current portion of notes receivable \$0,1125 707,508 Prepaid expenses and other \$3,007,271 4,516,577 Total current portion assets \$1,402,253 11,279,60 Notes receivable, net of current portion 4,372,004 4,502,079 Property and equipment, net 1,614,127 1,389,588 Content, net 1,614,127 1,389,588 Intangibles, net 1,914,127 2,961,790 Digital assets 2,778,557 2,961,790 Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,33,311 4,375,244 Current liabilities \$2,028,661 \$3,169,248 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties \$2,028,61 \$3,169,248 Accounts payable \$2,028,61 \$3,169,248 Account					
Accounts receivable, net					
Current portion of long-term licensing receivables, net 10,970,23 3,15,150 Physical media inventory 3,12,231 2,843,68 Current portion of notes receivable 501,125 707,508 Prepaid expenses and other 5,007,271 4,316,577 Total current assets 11,002,553 11,279,200 Long-term licensing receivables, net 1,002,153 11,279,200 Notes receivable, net of current portion 4,372,004 4,502,079 Property and equipment, net 1,062,114 1,212,056 Content, net 1,061,117 1,389,180 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Interaction in affiliates 2,778,537 2,961,790 Operating lease right-of-use assets 4,502,586 4,503,153 Operating lease right-of-use assets 8,493,111 4,075,243 Total assets 8,493,111 4,075,243 Total assets 9,503,535 2,972,200 Current liabilities 2,028,651 3,169,248 Accrued system 9,503,535 2,972,200 Current portion of accrued licensing ro		\$		\$	
Physical media inventory					
Current portion of notes receivable					
Prepaid expenses and other					
Total current assets 31,889,359 65,061,599 Long-term licensing receivables, net 14,022,553 11,279,260 Notes receivable, net of current portion 4,372,004 4,502,079 Property and equipment, net 1,062,114 1,212,056 Content, net 1,614,127 1,389,588 Intangibles, net 1,950,715 1,987,190 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Investments in affiliates 4,502,586 4,503,153 Operating lease right-0-f-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,215 Operating lease right-0-f-use assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 8,373,765,284 9,8258,195 Current liabilities Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accrued Expenses 9,503,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued set liabilities 653,379	•		,		
Degree 14,022,553 11,279,260 Notes receivable, net of current portion 4,372,004 4,502,079 Property and equipment, net 1,062,114 1,212,056 Content, net 1,962,114 1,212,056 Content, net 1,950,715 1,987,190 Digital assets 1,950,715 1,987,190 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Digital assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,249 Total assets 5,73,765,284 5,882,519 Current liabilities: 2,786,518 2,982,581,95 Current portion of accrued captenges 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 2,598,805 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 2,588,805 Current liabilities, net of current portion 4,253,312 4,371,972 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 2,502,299 90,115 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 2,502,299 90,115 Commitments and contingencies 5,588,253 Commitmen					
Notes receivable, net of current portion 4,372,004 4,502,079 Property and equipment, net 1.064,112 1,230,588 Content, net 1.054,127 1,389,588 Intangibles, net 2,778,537 2,961,790 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Investments in affiliates 4,502,586 4,503,153 Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 5,73,765,284 9,82,58,195 Current liabilities Accounts payable 2,028,651 8,169,248 Accounde expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 25,388,82 Total current liabilities 3,542,680	Total current assets		31,889,359		65,061,599
Property and equipment, net 1,062,114 1,212,056 Content, net 1,614,127 1,389,588 Intangibles, net 1,950,715 1,987,190 Digital assets 4,502,586 4,501,533 Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 7,37,65,284 98,258,195 Current liabilities Accounts payable \$2,028,651 \$3,169,248 Accured expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,342,680 4,100,277 Current portion of perating lease liabilities 3,342,680 4,100,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 3,542,680 4,102,703 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 26,673 253,882 Total current liabilities 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 2,352,299 961,151 Total liabiliti	Long-term licensing receivables, net		14,022,553		11,279,260
Content, net 1,614,127 1,389,888 Intangibles, net 1,950,715 1,987,190 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,901,790 Investments in affiliates 3,079,978 1,286,237 Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Current liabilities Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accruced expenses 21,795,345 \$ 2,598,808 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,102,77 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 3,542,680 4,102,77 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 3,542,680 4,102,77 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 9,370,043 4,235,312 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities	Notes receivable, net of current portion		4,372,004		4,502,079
Content, net 1,614,127 1,389,888 Intangibles, net 1,957,15 1,987,190 Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Investments in affiliates 3,079,978 1,286,237 Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Current liabilities Accounts payable \$2,028,651 \$3,169,248 Accounts payable \$2,028,651 \$3,169,248 Accrued expenses 21,795,345 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 3,542,680 4,102,77 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 35,492,680 4,102,77 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 2,502,399 961,151 Total current liabilities 3,370,043 3,252,688 Commitments	Property and equipment, net		1,062,114		1,212,056
Digital assets 2,778,537 2,961,790 Investments in affiliates 4,502,586 4,502,586 4,502,536 4,502,536 4,502,536 4,502,536 2,602,623 2,078,631 4,075,243 2,078,631 4,075,243 2,078,631 4,075,243 2,078,631 3,075,248 2,982,58,195 2,078,631 3,169,248 2,078,631 2,078,230 2,078,230 2,078,233 6,297,230 2,078,233 6,297,230 2,078,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,233 6,297,230 2,078,635 9,598,085 8,002,239 8,014,027 6,027<			1,614,127		1,389,588
Purenting langifilates	Intangibles, net		1,950,715		1,987,190
Operating lease right-of-use assets 3,079,978 1,286,237 Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 73,765,284 9,825,8195 Current liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Current profities Accounts payable \$2,028,651 \$3,169,248 Accrued expenses 9,520,353 6,297,236 Ourent portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 4,245,212 4,371,972 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 9,61,151 Total liabilities 5,558,582,535 Stockholders' equity: <td>Digital assets</td> <td></td> <td>2,778,537</td> <td></td> <td>2,961,790</td>	Digital assets		2,778,537		2,961,790
Other long-term assets 8,493,311 4,075,243 Total assets 9 8,258,195 Current liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accorued expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,660 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities 5,61,586,276 5,85,825,355 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0,000 par val	Investments in affiliates		4,502,586		4,503,153
Total assets \$73,765,284 \$98,258,195	Operating lease right-of-use assets		3,079,978		1,286,237
Total assets \$73,765,284 \$98,258,195	Other long-term assets		8,493,311		4,075,243
Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accounts payable 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital \$ 9,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$	73,765,284	\$	98,258,195
Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accounts payable 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital \$ 9,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 1					
Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accrued expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities 561,586,276 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, \$5,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) <td< td=""><td>Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
Accounts payable \$ 2,028,651 \$ 3,169,248 Accrued expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities 561,586,276 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, \$5,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) <td< td=""><td>Current liabilities</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Current liabilities				
Accrued expenses 9,520,353 6,297,230 Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$61,586,276 \$8,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$25,668 \$24,991 Additional paid-in capital \$9,750,371 49,875,530 Additional paid-in capital \$9,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,66		•	2 029 651	P	2 160 249
Current portion of accrued licensing royalties 21,795,345 25,958,085 Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,60,277 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities 561,586,276 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$61,586,276 \$58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$2,668 \$24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660		Ф		Ф	
Notes payable 3,542,680 4,160,277 Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities 61,586,276 \$58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: 2 Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$25,668 \$24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660					
Current portion of operating lease liabilities 635,379 364,633 Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities 61,586,276 \$58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$ 25,668 \$24,991 Additional paid-in capital \$9,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660					
Deferred revenue 7,689,479 3,920,648 Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660					
Current portion of accrued settlement costs 266,735 253,882 Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$61,586,276 \$58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$25,668 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660					
Total current liabilities 45,478,622 44,124,003 Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital \$ 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660					
Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion 4,235,312 4,371,972 Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, \$5,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660	1				
Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660	Total current habilities		45,478,622		44,124,003
Accrued licensing royalties, long-term 9,370,043 9,125,409 Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660	Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion		4.235.312		4.371.972
Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion 2,502,299 961,151 Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, \$5,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660					
Total liabilities \$ 61,586,276 \$ 58,582,535 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 39,675,660					
Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660		\$		\$	
Stockholders' equity: Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660					
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660	Commitments and contingencies				
issued and outstanding, respectively \$ 25,668 \$ 24,991 Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660	Stockholders' equity:				
Additional paid-in capital 59,750,371 49,875,530 Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660	Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and 24,991,300 shares				
Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660	issued and outstanding, respectively	\$	25,668	\$	24,991
Noncontrolling interests (194,880) (151,670) Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660			59,750,371		49,875,530
Accumulated deficit (47,402,151) (10,073,191) Total stockholders' equity 12,179,008 39,675,660			(194,880)		(151,670)
Total stockholders' equity 23,675,660			(47,402,151)		(10,073,191)
			12,179,008		
		\$		\$	

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)

	Three Months	Ended June 30,	Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2024	2023	2024	2023		
Revenue:						
Licensed content and other revenue	\$ 15,306,128	\$ 10,288,687	\$ 40,576,400	\$ 16,376,545		
Pay it Forward revenue	1,200,298	9,291,021	4,788,232	23,091,896		
Total revenue	16,506,426	19,579,708	45,364,632	39,468,441		
Operating expenses:						
Cost of revenues	9,580,358	8,757,626	23,231,209	18,400,640		
Selling and marketing	16,535,366	16,277,624	38,291,678	21,915,396		
General and administrative	4,670,798	3,405,638	9,913,236	7,094,067		
Research and development	3,668,698	3,208,584	8,033,936	6,278,432		
Legal expense	5,280,402	370,174	8,709,589	464,043		
Net gain on digital assets	(732,410)		(732,410)			
Total operating expenses	39,003,212	32,019,646	87,447,238	54,152,578		
Operating loss	(22,496,786)	(12,439,938)	(42,082,606)	(14,684,137)		
Other income (expense):						
Interest expense	(945,279)	(217,590)	(1,517,070)	(335,188)		
Interest income	936,241	328,477	1,826,501	490,481		
Total other income (expense), net	(9,038)	110,887	309,431	155,293		
Loss before income tax benefit	(22,505,824)	(12,329,051)	(41,773,175)	(14,528,844)		
Income tax benefit	_	_	(4,403,068)	_		
Net loss	\$(22,505,824)	\$(12,329,051)	\$(37,370,107)	\$(14,528,844)		
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interests	(23,011)	(44,330)	(43,210)	(44,330)		
Net loss attributable to controlling interests	\$(22,482,813)	\$(12,284,721)	\$(37,326,897)	\$(14,484,514)		
Net loss per common share - basic	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)		
Net loss per common share - diluted	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)		
Weighted average common shares outstanding - basic	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693		
Weighted average common shares outstanding - diluted	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693		

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

Three Months Ended Common Stock Additional Class A Class B Class C Class F Paid-in Accumulated Noncontrolling Amount Units Amount Units Amount Units Units Amount Capital Deficit Interests Balance as of March 31, 2024 10,939,165 \$10,939 3,346,358 \$ 3,346 1,084,484 \$ 1,085 9,636,279 \$ 9,636 \$50,908,243 \$(24,919,100) \$ (171,869) \$ Stock options exercised 84,283 84 152,388 Issuance of Common Stock 581,803 582 8,249,389 Transfer of Common Stock 15,136 15 (15,136)(15)Repurchase of Common Stock (4,412)(4) (62,558)Stock-based compensation expense 502,909 Cumulative translation (238)adjustment Net loss (22,482,813)(23,011)Balance as of 10,939,165 \$10,939 3,346,358 \$ 3,346 1,681,423 \$ 1,682 9,701,014 \$ 9,701 \$59,750,371 \$(47,402,151) (194,880)June 30, 2024 Balance as of March 31, 2023 10,959,165 \$10,959 3,348,988 \$ 3,349 580,970 581 9,934,659 \$ 9,935 \$48,916,547 \$(21,438,842) \$ Stock options exercised 347 1 3,856 Issuance of Common Stock Stock-based compensation 226,271 expense Net loss (12,284,721)(44,330)Balance as of 10,959,165 \$10,959 3,348,988 3,349 580,970 581 9,935,006 \$ 9,936 \$49,146,674 \$(33,723,563) (44,330)June 30, 2023

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

Six Months Ended

				_								
				Commo					Additional			
	Class	5 A	Clas	s B	Clas	s C	Clas	s F	Paid-in	Accumulated	Noi	ncontrolling
	Units	Amount	Units	Amount	Units	Amount	Units	Amount	Capital	Deficit		Interests
Balance as of												
December 31, 2023	10,939,165	\$10,939	3,346,358	\$ 3,346	898,316	\$ 899	9,807,461	\$ 9,807	\$49,875,530	\$(10,073,191)	\$	(151,670)
Stock options exercised			_		_	_	102,889	103	224,064	_		
Issuance of							102,007	103	224,004			
Common Stock	_	_	_	_	581,803	582	_	_	8,249,389	_		_
Transfer of									0,2 17,0 07			
Common Stock	_	_	_	_	201,304	201	(201,304)	(201)	_	_		_
Repurchase of								Ì				
Common Stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	(8,032)	(8)	(113,886)	_		_
Stock-based compensation												
expense	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,515,274	_		_
Cumulative												
translation										/= 0 /= \		
adjustment	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(2,063)		(42.210)
Net loss										(37,326,897)		(43,210)
Balance as of June 30, 2024	10,939,165	\$10,939	3,346,358	\$ 3,346	1,681,423	\$ 1,682	9,701,014	\$ 9,701	\$59,750,371	\$(47,402,151)	\$	(194,880)
Balance as of												
December 31, 2022	10,959,165	\$10,959	3,348,988	\$ 3,349	52,056	\$ 52	9,912,072	\$ 9,912	\$41,215,939	\$(19,239,049)	\$	_
Stock options exercised							22,934	24	15,651			
Issuance of		_		_			22,934	24	13,031	_		_
Common Stock					528,914	529			7,499,471			
Stock-based					320,717	32)			7,777,771			
compensation												
expense	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	415,613	_		_
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_		(14,484,514)		(44,330)
Balance as of June 30, 2023	10,959,165	\$10,959	3,348,988	\$ 3,349	580,970	\$ 581	9,935,006	\$ 9,936	\$49,146,674	\$(33,723,563)	\$	(44,330)
June 30, 2023	10,757,105	Ψ10,737	5,570,700	Ψ 3,347	300,770	Ψ 201	7,755,000	Ψ 2,230	Ψ12,140,074	Ψ(33,123,303)	Ψ	(44,550)

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

	Six Months Ended Ju			June 30,
		2024		2023
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net loss	\$	(37,370,107)	\$	(14,528,844)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash and cash equivalents used in operating activities:				10 5 0 5
Depreciation and amortization		524,206		406,063
Amortization of operating lease assets		343,521		329,555
Stock-based compensation expense		1,515,274		415,613
Net gain on digital assets		(732,410)		(5.6.512)
Investments in affiliates gain		(38,891)		(56,713)
Non-cash interest expense				12,031
Change in deferred income taxes		(4,403,068)		
Change in operating assets and liabilities:		1 6 500 500		4 202 005
Accounts receivable		16,539,539		4,293,807
Physical media inventory		(279,532)		(2,448,487)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		(990,694)		(2,852,707)
Certificate of deposit				154,187
Licensing receivables		(5,862,011)		
Content		(317,747)		(208,642)
Other long-term assets		(15,000)		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses		2,082,526		3,370,546
Accrued licensing royalties		(3,918,106)		(338,706)
Operating lease liabilities		(325,368)		(321,559)
Deferred revenue		3,768,831		1,773,493
Net cash and cash equivalents used in operating activities		(29,479,037)	_	(10,000,363)
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchases of property and equipment		(244,581)		(39,356)
Issuance of note receivable		(1,352,311)		(1,667,213)
Collections of note receivable		1,688,769		2,750,116
Purchase of digital assets		(48,515)		(31,778)
Sale of digital assets		964,178		
Investments in affiliates		39,458		(417,863)
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by investing activities		1,046,998		593,906
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Repayment of notes payable		(15,784,423)		(2,000,000)
Receipt of notes payable		15,043,019		10,406,204
Repayment of accrued settlement costs		15,045,017		(112,163)
Exercise of stock options		224,167		15,675
Issuance of common stock		8,249,971		7,500,000
Repurchase of common stock		(113,894)		7,500,000
Debt financing fees		(113,674)		(293,443)
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by financing activities	<u> </u>	7,618,840	_	15,516,273
Effect of changes in foreign currency exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents		(2,063)		_
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(20,815,262)		6,109,816
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	<u> </u>	25,201,425	_	10,721,628
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	4,386,163	\$	16,831,444
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:				
Cash paid for interest	\$	949,124	\$	216,936
Supplemental schedule of noncash financing activities				
Operating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities	\$	2,137,262	\$	_

Angel Studios, Inc. Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

The financial information presented in these unaudited financial statements is condensed and should be read in conjunction with the entity's latest annual audited financial statements. Interim disclosures generally do not repeat those in the annual statements.

1. Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Organization

The Company comprises Angel Studios, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries Dry Bar Comedy, LLC (a Utah limited liability company organized on January 20, 2017), Angel Studios Licensing, LLC, (a Utah limited liability company organized on September 15, 2020), Angel Studios Production, LLC (a Utah limited liability company organized on July 6, 2021), Angel Studios OF I, LLC, (a Utah limited liability company organized on July 14, 2021), Angel Studios 001, Inc. (a Delaware Corporation organized on November 1, 2023), Angel Studios BHC, S.A., DE C.V. (an El Salvadoran public limited company organized on July 26, 2023), Angel Studios Licensing B.V., (a Netherlands private limited company organized on September 13, 2023), Angel Studios Distribution Limited (a United Kingdom limited company organized on September 13, 2023), Angel Acceleration Fund Management, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company organized on July 15, 2022), and Angel Acceleration Fund GP, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company organized on June 17, 2022) (collectively, the "Company"). Angel Studios, Inc. was originally organized as a Utah limited liability company on November 13, 2013. On February 7, 2014, the entity converted to a Delaware corporation. The Company's mission is to share stories with the world that amplify light. This is done by aligning the Company's interests with those of the creators and the audience and utilizing the wisdom of crowds to help guide decisions on the content that gets created.

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States ("U.S.") generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial information. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of the Company's management, all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation have been reflected in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. Operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024. The balance sheet at December 31, 2023 has been derived from the audited financial statements at that date, but does not include all the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read together with the annual audited consolidated financial statements and related notes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 included in the Company's Registration Statement on Form 10 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 13, 2024 (as amended, the "Registration Statement").

As comprehensive income equals net income, separate statements of comprehensive income were not included in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates are based on historical experience and on various other assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable under the circumstances. Regularly, the Company evaluates the assumptions, judgments, and estimates. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

Digital Assets

In 2021, the Company saw a need to further diversify and maximize returns on cash balances that are not required to maintain adequate operating liquidity. As such, the Company implemented a policy that would allow for the investment of a portion of its cash in certain specified alternative reserve assets. Thereafter, the Company invested an aggregate of approximately \$10,600,000 in Bitcoin (digital assets) under this policy as of December 31, 2021. The Company believes their Bitcoin holdings are highly liquid. However, digital assets may be subject to volatile market prices, which may be unfavorable at the time when the Company wants or needs to liquidate

Table of Contents

them. The Company will record an impairment of the digital asset during the reporting period if the fair value drops below the cost basis of the digital assets. An impairment of \$1,717 was recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2024.

The Company sold Bitcoin holdings with a total book value of \$230,051 for a net gain of \$734,127 during the second quarter of 2024.

Liquidity

The condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the Company will continue to operate as a going concern within one year from the date of issuance of these financial statements. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company incurred a net loss of approximately \$37,400,000 and used cash in operating activities of approximately \$29,500,000. The Company had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$47,400,000 as of June 30, 2024. A significant portion of the net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024, was due to a one-time contractual commitment for marketing spend on a theatrical release and increased marketing expenses to grow Angel Guild subscriptions. Management does not anticipate the same level of marketing spend as a percentage of revenue for future theatrical releases. The distribution agreement with the Chosen, which has generated significant past revenues, was canceled during the quarter ended June 30, 2024. The Company could also be required to make payments as a result of unfavorable outcomes of litigation. Management anticipates that the Company will continue to incur operating losses and use cash in operating activities for the rest of 2024 and into 2025.

Management is working to increase revenues through the growth of Angel Guild subscriptions, the Company's pipeline of theatrical releases in the second half of 2024 and in 2025, and additional streaming agreements. The Company holds Bitcoin assets valued at approximately \$9,916,000 as of June 30, 2024. The Company finances marketing activities for theatrical releases through print and advertising loan agreements with individual and institutional investors. Additionally, the Company has raised capital through the sale of common stock, generating approximately \$7,500,000 during the year ended December 31, 2023, and approximately \$8,250,000 during the six months ended June 30, 2024. Management believes it will be able to fund operating capital shortfalls for the next year through the issuance of debt and common stock. While there is no assurance of success, management remains committed to its plans to grow revenues and manage expenses. If these efforts are not successful, or if securing debt and selling common stock on acceptable terms proves challenging, the Company would need to significantly cut back on operations, which could materially affect our financial condition and/or our ability to continue as a going concern.

Accounts Receivable

The Company records its accounts receivable at sales value less an allowance for doubtful accounts receivable. Management determines the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable in accordance with ASC 326 by segmenting the receivables portfolio and using historical experience, market conditions and account aging to determine an allowance for each segment.

Account balances are written off against the allowance when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of receivables previously written off are recorded when payment is received. As of June 30, 2024, the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$239,431. As of December 31, 2023, the Company's allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$273,333.

Physical Inventory

Physical inventory consists of Apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other merchandise purchased for resale, related to content Angel Studios is distributing. Physical inventory is recorded at average cost. The Company periodically reviews the physical media inventory for excess supply, obsolescence, and valuations above estimated realization amounts, and provides a reserve to cover these items. Management determined that no reserve for physical media inventory was necessary as of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023.

Investments in Affiliates

Investments in affiliates represent the Company's investments in noncontrolling interests. The Company's investments where the Company has significant influence, but does not control, and joint ventures which are variable interest entities ("VIE") in which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the equity method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements. The Company's investments where the Company has little

or no influence and which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the cost method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Under the equity method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and adjusted for the Company's share of net earnings or losses and reduced by distributions. Equity in earnings is recognized based on the Company's ownership interest in the earnings of the VIE. Under the cost method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and will be reduced by any distributions received.

Notes Receivable

The Company enters into various notes receivables with filmmakers for marketing and other purposes. The Company records its notes receivable based on actual amounts loaned or paid for on behalf of the filmmaker. The Company also has a note receivable from the disposition of a business in 2021. The Company establishes specific reserves for those customer accounts identified with collection problems due to insolvency or other issues. The Company's notes receivable are considered past due when payment has not been received within 30 days of the due date. The amounts of the specific reserves are estimated by management based on various assumptions including the customer's financial position, age of the receivables, and changes in payment schedules and histories.

Notes receivable balances are charged off against the allowance for doubtful notes when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of notes receivable previously charged off are recorded when payment is received. The allowance for doubtful notes receivable was \$0 as of June 30, 2024, and 2023.

Accrued Licensing Royalties

Accrued licensing royalties represent amounts owed by the Company to filmmakers based on the contractual terms agreed upon with the filmmaker. Estimates are made based on available information and historical experience, taking into consideration any known uncertainties. Where necessary, accruals are adjusted in subsequent periods to reflect changes in circumstances or estimates.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue when a customer obtains control of promised products or services. The amount of revenue recognized reflects the consideration that the Company expects to be entitled to receive in exchange for these products or services. The Company applies the following five steps: 1) Identify the contract with the customer; 2) Identify the performance obligations in the contract; 3) Determine the transaction price; 4) Allocate the transaction price to performance obligations in the contract; and 5) Recognize revenue when or as the Company satisfies a performance obligation. The following components represent the most significant portions of revenue being recognized:

Digital and Physical Media Revenue

The Company has partnered with creators to distribute the creators' licensed original content and related merchandise. Physical media represents apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other intellectual property. Digital delivery represents streaming-based delivery of content via the Company's platforms. Revenue is recognized as products are delivered upon streaming, or upon shipment of physical media. Digital and physical media revenue is recognized at a point in time – when streamed digitally, or when physically shipped. Physical media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$745,181 and \$3,808,032, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$2,612,373 and \$7,186,561, respectively. Digital media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$491,007 and \$144,082, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,083,284 and \$297,105, respectively.

Pay it Forward Revenue

Pay it Forward revenue consists of payments made from customers who want to keep the Company's content free to general users and help create future episodes and seasons of their favorite shows. Pay it Forward revenues are reported as Pay it Forward revenue in the condensed consolidated statements of operations in accordance with ASC Topic 958, Not-for-Profit Entities. Pay it Forward revenue (excluding theatrical Pay it Forward receipts) for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,200,298 and \$9,291,021, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,788,232 and \$23,091,896, respectively.

The Company also collects Pay it Forward payments for the Company's upcoming or current theatrical releases. These collections are used to offset the cost the Company incurs to purchase free or discounted tickets, ("ticket redemption expenses"), for people who may not have otherwise been able to watch the film. If total theatrical Pay it Forward payments are in excess of total ticket redemption expenses, the excess amount will initially be included on the Company's financial statements as deferred revenue. Deferred revenue will be recognized as Pay it Forward revenue during a reporting period if future ticket redemption expenses are expected to be less than the deferred revenue balance. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company recognized no Pay it Forward revenue specific to theatrical releases. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$782,125 and \$850,225, respectively,

of deferred revenue related to Pay it Forward specific to theatrical release. This is expected to be redeemed with free or discounted tickets or recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Angel Guild Revenue

The Angel Guild is a membership that gives certain benefits, such as early access to certain content or the ability to vote on future content, to paying members. Members have the option to pay either on a monthly or annual basis and payments for memberships are

Table of Contents

initially recorded as deferred revenue. Revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis over the subscription period. Angel Guild revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$7,576,999 and \$47,978, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,239,312 and \$47,978, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$6,257,345 and \$2,382,251, respectively, of deferred revenue related to Angel Guild revenue. This is expected to be recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Theatrical Release Revenue

Prior to the digital release of licensed content, the Company might provide the option to release content as part of a theatrical release. Revenue from these events is recognized at a point in time – when the theatrical showing takes place. The Company will negotiate the terms of the theatrical distribution window (ranging from a few weeks to a few months), profit sharing percentage, and collection terms with the theater owners prior to the release. Theatrical release revenue fluctuates depending on the timing and scale of theatrical showings. Theatrical release revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,492,280 and \$4,596,313, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,876,923 and \$5,504,967, respectively.

Content Licensing

Our content licensing arrangements include fixed fee and minimum guarantee arrangements, and sales or usage based royalties. Our fixed fee or minimum guarantee licensing arrangements may, in some cases, include multiple titles, multiple license periods (windows), rights to exploitation in different media, or rights to exploitation in multiple territories, which may be considered distinct performance obligations. When these performance obligations are considered distinct, the fixed fee or minimum guarantee in the arrangement is allocated to the title, window, media right or territory as applicable, based on estimates of relative standalone selling prices. The amounts related to each performance obligation (i.e., title, window, media or territory) are recognized when the content has been delivered, and the window for the exploitation right in that territory has begun, which is the point in time at which the customer is able to begin to use and benefit from the content.

Sales or usage based royalties represent amounts due to us based on the "sale" or "usage" of our content by the customer, and revenues are recognized at the later of when the subsequent sale or usage occurs, or the performance obligation to which some or all the sales or usage-based royalty has been allocated has been satisfied (or partially satisfied). Generally, when we license completed content (with standalone functionality, such as a movie, or television show), our performance obligation will be satisfied prior to the sale or usage. The actual amounts due to us under these arrangements are typically not reported to us until several months after the close of the reporting period. We record revenue under these arrangements for the amounts due and not yet reported to us based on estimates of the sales or usage of these customers and pursuant to the terms of the contracts. Such estimates are based on information from our customers, historical experience with similar titles in that market or territory, the performance of the title in other markets and/or available data in the industry. While we believe these estimates are reasonable estimates of the amounts due under these arrangements, such estimated amounts could differ from the actual amounts to be subsequently reported by the customer, which could be higher or lower than our estimates, and could result in an adjustment to revenues in future periods. Any adjustments booked during the June 30, 2024 and 2023 periods have been immaterial.

For certain multi-year licensing arrangements, payments may be due over a longer period. When the Company expects the period between fulfillment of its performance obligation and the receipt of payment to be greater than a year, a significant financing component is present. In these cases, such payments are discounted to present value based on a discount rate reflective of a separate financing transaction between the customer and the Company, at contract inception. The Company does not assess contracts with deferred payments for significant financing components if, at contract inception, the Company expects the period between fulfillment of the performance obligation and subsequent payment to be one year or less.

Content licensing arrangements can last between several months to up to 10 years. The typical period ranges around 3 years.

Content licensing revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,495,733 and \$1,552,075, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$10,968,469 and \$3,097,219, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$0 and \$71,658, respectively, of deferred revenue related to content licensing.

Other Revenue

Other revenue consists of tickets to Dry Bar Comedy shows and other events, concession sales, general and administrative management fees, and in-app advertising. Other revenue is recognized when the services are performed or when the event takes place. Other revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$504,928 and \$140,207, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$796,039 and \$242,715, respectively.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of revenues represents the direct costs incurred by the Company in generating its revenue. These costs include expenses directly associated with the goods or services sold during the reporting period. Cost of revenues is recognized in the condensed consolidated statement of operations in the period in which the related revenue is recognized, following the matching principle.

Components of cost of revenues include licensing royalty expense, film delivery costs, hosting, merchandise costs, credit card fees, freight and shipping costs, and costs of services provided.

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-based payments made to employees, including grants of employee stock options, are measured using a fair value-based method. The related expense is recorded in the statements of operations over the period of service.

Income Taxes

Income taxes are provided for the tax effects of transactions reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and consist of taxes currently due plus deferred taxes related primarily to differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities. The deferred taxes represent the future tax return consequences of those differences, which will either be taxable or deductible when the assets and liabilities are recovered or settled. Deferred income tax assets are reviewed periodically for recoverability, and valuation allowances are provided when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred income tax assets may not be realized.

The Company believes that it has appropriate support for the income tax positions taken and to be taken on its tax returns and that its accruals for tax liabilities are adequate for all open tax years based on an assessment of many factors including experience and interpretations of tax laws applied to the facts of each matter. The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and certain state jurisdictions.

Basic and Diluted Earnings (Loss) Per Share

Basic earnings (loss) per share attributable to the Company is computed by dividing income (loss) attributable to the Company by the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share attributable to the Company gives effect to all dilutive potential shares that are outstanding during the period (if any) and excludes stock options that are anti-dilutive as a result of any net losses during the period.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU No. 2023-08, "Intangibles-Goodwill and Other-Crypto Assets (Subtopic 350-60): Accounting for and Disclosure of Crypto Assets." This standard provides accounting and disclosure guidance for crypto assets that meet the definition of an intangible asset and certain other criteria. In-scope assets are subsequently measured at fair value with changes recorded in the condensed consolidated statement of operations. The standard requires separate presentation of (1) in-scope crypto assets from other intangible assets and (2) changes in the fair value of those crypto assets. Disclosure of significant crypto asset holdings and an annual reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of crypto assets are also required. This ASU becomes effective for annual periods beginning in 2025, including interim periods, with early adoption permitted. The Company is assessing the impact of this ASU and whether or not to early adopt this new standard.

2. Notes Payable

In November 2022, the Company entered into a print and advertising ("P&A") loan agreement where the Company could draw up to \$5,000,000 related to print and advertising expenses incurred during the theatrical release of specific content. The maturity date of the note was March 31, 2023, and was payable along with a 10% coupon on the aggregate amount drawn. The loan principal and all outstanding interest were paid in full in March 2023.

In June 2023, the Company closed on a round of crowdfunding for P&A expenses, in anticipation of the release of the Sound of Freedom film, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the film. The revenue participation rights allow each investor the right to receive an amount not to exceed 120% (initial investment plus a 20% return) of their crowdfunded amount. The investors have first priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the film and shall be paid in full before any other claims from the film are paid. The money raised was approximately \$5 million. The payback date

was based on the timing of cash collections from the theatrical run of the film and was payable, directly to the investors
The \$5 million was recorded as notes payable and the 20% return was accrued over the term of the note and recorded as
interest expense on the consolidated statements of operations. Issuance costs for this raise were approximately

Table of Contents

\$300,000, which was recorded as a note discount. As of December 31, 2023, the notes and interest had been repaid, and the note discount had been fully amortized.

During 2023, the Company entered into several additional rounds of P&A expense raises with institutional investors, in anticipation of the release of several different films, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the films. The revenue participation rights allow each institutional investor the right to receive an amount not to exceed 110% (initial investment plus a 10% return) of their invested amount. The institutional investors have first priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the particular film they invested in and shall be paid in full before any other claims from the film are paid. The money raised was approximately \$20,985,000 which was recorded as notes payable and the 10% return was accrued over the term of the notes and recorded as interest expense on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The payback dates were based on the timing of cash collections from the various theatrical runs of the films. There were no issuance costs related to these raises. As of December 31, 2023, \$17,000,000 of the notes and \$1,700,000 in related interest had been repaid. All remaining principal and interest was paid back in the first quarter of 2024.

In February 2024, the Company entered into a revolving P&A loan agreement with a related-party. See Note 5 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included herein for further discussion.

In May 2024, the Company entered into P&A expense raises totaling \$3,000,000. The maturity date is dependent on the timing of cash collections from theatrical sales, licensing revenue, merchandise sales and other revenue. The principal balance is payable along with a 10% coupon on the total loans, and is expected to mature within the next year.

On May 7, 2024, the Company entered into a short-term loan agreement for \$500,000 with a 10% interest rate and maturity date of 100 days.

3. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation

The Company is involved in legal proceedings from time to time arising in the normal course of business. The Company has received, and may in the future continue to receive, claims from third parties.

Litigation is necessary to defend the Company. The results of any current or future complex litigation matters cannot be predicted with certainty, and regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact because of defense and settlement costs, distraction of management and resources, and other factors. Additionally, these matters may change in the future as the litigation and factual discovery unfolds. Legal fees are expensed as incurred. Insurance recoveries associated with legal costs incurred are recorded when they are received.

The Company assesses whether there is a reasonable possibility that a loss, or additional losses beyond those already accrued, may be incurred (a Material Loss). If there is a reasonable possibility that a Material Loss may be incurred, the Company discloses an estimate or range of the amount of loss, either individually or in the aggregate, or discloses that an estimate of loss cannot be made. If a Material Loss occurs due to an unfavorable outcome in any legal matter, this may have an adverse effect on the condensed consolidated financial position, results of operations, and liquidity of the Company. The Company records a provision for each liability when determined to be probable, and the amount of the loss may be reasonably estimated. These provisions are reviewed annually and adjusted as additional information becomes available. The Company is involved in legal proceedings from time to time arising in the normal course of business. Management, after consultation with legal counsel, believes that the outcome of these proceedings will not have a material impact on the Company's condensed consolidated financial position, results from operations or liquidity. The actual amounts from the resolution of these matters could vary from management's estimate.

4. Common Stock

The Company has authorized capital stock consisting of 85,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of which 27,500,000 shares have been designated as Class A Common Stock, 4,000,000 have been designated as Class B Common Stock, 38,000,000 have been designated as Class C Common Stock, and 15,500,000 have been designated as Class F Common Stock (collectively, the "Common Stock").

Loss per Share

The following table represents the Company's loss per share for the three and six months ending June 30:

	Three Mo	onths Ended	Six Months Ended			
	2024	2023	2024	2023		
Numerator:						
Net loss attributable to controlling interests	\$(22,482,813)	\$(12,284,721)	\$(37,326,897)	\$(14,484,514)		
Denominator:						
Weighted average basic shares outstanding	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693		
Effect of dilutive shares	_	_	_	_		
Weighted average diluted shares	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693		
Basic loss per share	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)		
Diluted loss per share	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)		

Basic loss per share includes no dilution and is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted loss per share is calculated similarly to basic earnings per share except that the denominator is increased to include the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if the potential common shares had been issued and if the common shares were dilutive. All potential common shares were anti-dilutive as a result of the Company's net losses during the period presented. If the Company had income during the periods presented, the number of dilutive shares should be 1,617,912 and 1,062,335 for the three months ended June 2024 and 2023, respectively, and 1,596,761 and 1,021,570 for the six months ended June 2024 and 2023, respectively.

5. Related-Party Transactions

The Company has a marketing services contract with an entity owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. During the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company incurred expenses of \$81,915 and \$231,500, respectively, to the related party for marketing services. During the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company incurred expenses of \$303,370 and \$333,650, respectively, to the related party for marketing services.

In July 2021, the Company purchased a 50% interest in the entity that owns the building in which the Company leases its office space from. Lease payments made during the period of related party ownership were \$146,172 and \$104,700 for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, respectively, and \$252,506 and \$241,150 for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, respectively.

In July 2022, the Company purchased an 8% interest in an entity ("Tuttle Twins, LLC") that is partially owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. This entity produces content for the Company's platforms. The total purchase price was \$1,747,980. In 2023, the Company entered into negotiations to acquire this entity in full. While negotiations are ongoing, the Company agreed to fund the operations of the entity. The Company funded a total of \$900,000 in 2023. During the first six months of 2024, the Company funded an additional \$2,700,000 related to supporting operations of the entity which was expensed by the Company during 2024.

In February 2024, the Company entered into a revolving P&A loan agreement with Angel P&A, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Angel P&A") that is 100% owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. Angel P&A was set up for the specific purpose of raising up to \$15,000,000 in P&A funds for the

Company to use for upcoming theatrical releases, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the films. The revenue participation rights allow Angel P&A the right to receive an amount not to exceed 110% (initial investment plus a 10% return) of their invested amount. Angel P&A has priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the particular film they invested in and shall be paid in full before any other claims, with the exception of crowdfunding

Table of Contents

P&A raised (if any) which would take first priority, from the film are paid. An initial draw of \$10,000,000 took place in March 2024 and was paid back in June 2024 along with the 10% return. Once Angel P&A receives the repayment on these notes, the interest portion will be distributed to the institutional investors and the original investment can either remain at Angel P&A for additional P&A loans needed by Company or be returned to the institutional investors until the Company has further need of the funds. The commitment period between Angel P&A and Company, and between Angel P&A and the investors, lasts through February 2027. Angel P&A has no employees and is not anticipated to incur any operating expenses. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, \$0 and \$0, respectively, of notes payable and related interest was due to Angel P&A.

6. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through August 14, 2024, which is the date the condensed consolidated financial statements were available to be issued.

In July 2024, the Company sold an aggregate of 219,767 shares of its Class C Common Stock to various purchasers, including certain of its executive officers and directors. The price of the Class C Common Stock was \$14.18 per share.

In July 2024, the Company drew \$2,000,000 from the revolving P&A loan agreement with Angel P&A. The draw amount, along with a 10% coupon on the aggregate amount drawn, is repayable pursuant to a note with a maturity date in September 2024.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following is a discussion of the historical results of operations and liquidity and capital resources of Angel Studios, Inc., a Delaware corporation founded in 2013 ("Angel Studios," "we," "our," "us," or the "Company"). You should read the following discussion and analysis in conjunction with the accompanying financial statements of the Company and the notes thereto, as well as with the Company's registration statement on Form 10 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on February 27, 2024 and amended on April 19, 2024 and May 13, 2024 (as amended, the "Registration Statement"), including the audited consolidated financial statements and the related notes included therein.

This Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations contains forward-looking statements. The matters discussed in these forward-looking statements are subject to risk, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those made, projected or implied in the forward-looking statements.

Forward-Looking Statements

This Current Report on Form 10-Q contains certain forward-looking statements that are subject to various risks and uncertainties. Forward-looking statements are generally identifiable by use of forward-looking terminology such as "may," "might," "will," "should," "plan," "potential," "intend," "expect," "outlook," "seek," "anticipate," "estimate," "approximately," "believe," "could," "project," "predict," or other similar words or expressions. Forward-looking statements are based on certain assumptions, discuss future expectations, describe future plans and strategies, contain financial and operating projections or state other forward-looking information. Our ability to predict results or the actual effect of future events, actions, plans or strategies is inherently uncertain. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in our forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, our actual results and performance could differ materially from those set forth or anticipated in our forward-looking statements. Factors that could have a material adverse effect on our forward-looking statements and upon our business, results of operations, financial condition, funds derived from operations, cash available for dividends, cash flows, liquidity and prospects include, but are not limited to, the factors referenced in this Current Report on Form 10-Q.

When considering forward-looking statements, you should keep in mind the risk factors and other cautionary statements in this Current Report on Form 10-Q. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any of these forward-looking statements, which reflect our views as of the date of this Current Report on Form 10-Q. The matters summarized below and elsewhere in this Current Report on Form 10-Q could cause our actual results and performance to differ materially from those set forth or anticipated in forward-looking statements. Accordingly, we cannot guarantee future results or performance. Furthermore, we disclaim any obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement to reflect changes in underlying assumptions or factors, of new information, data or methods, future events or other changes. Investors should not place undue reliance upon these forward-looking statements. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, our actual results and performance could differ materially from those set forth in these forward-looking statements due to numerous factors.

Overview

Angel Studios, Inc., a Delaware corporation, was founded in 2013 by four brothers, Neal, Daniel, Jeffrey, and Jordan Harmon. As fathers of young children, they were searching for high-quality films and TV shows that "amplify light". We define "light" as anything that is true, honest, noble, just, authentic, lovely, admirable, and excellent. To determine whether or not a film or TV show "amplifies light," we screen a short promotional version of a film or TV show (a "Torch"), or if available a full length feature or episode, to members of the Angel Guild. The Angel Guild is a community of interested individuals who have invested in previous Angel Studios films or TV shows, and individuals who pay a monthly or annual fee to Angel Studios to be a member of the Angel Guild. Upon watching a Torch, Angel Guild members are asked for their feedback as to whether or not the Torch "amplifies light" (based on our definition above), which feedback is used to determine whether we will move forward with production and/or distribution of the film or TV show.

Angel Studios' vision is to be the home of stories that amplify light. Angel Studios is a non-traditional movie studio. We provide filmmakers with the technology to create, fund, and distribute original content without the traditional overhead of a big budget movie studio. Through our ecosystem, thousands of Angel Guild members choose which titles will be selected, refined, funded, and launched, after which the filmmakers and audiences are able to form passionate communities around their creative projects, making the story behind the story as important as the final project itself.

Business Plan

Angel Studios is a community-driven movie studio that empowers audiences to decide which stories get produced and distributed, while creating communities around each project. Filmmakers pitch projects to the Angel Guild, which include individuals from all over the world who are all on a singular mission: to find stories and filmmakers that amplify light. After projects pass the Angel Guild, "Angel Investors" are given the opportunity to fund the projects they are most excited to see, via the Angel Funding Portal discussed below. Post-production, films and TV shows are delivered directly to viewers and grow as fans share with others.

Angel Studios utilizes the services of VAS Portal, LLC d/b/a Angel Funding ("VAS Portal"), a Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") registered Funding Portal (SEC File No. 7-165) and a member of the Financial Industry Regulation Authority ("FINRA"), to facilitate crowdfunding of its projects by Angel Investors via what we refer to as the "Angel Funding Portal." VAS Portal and the Angel Funding Portal are operated independently of Angel Studios by its General Manager, Fred Pena, and currently offer crowdfunding opportunities exclusively to Angel Investors. VAS Portal was originally a wholly owned subsidiary of Angel Studios, but was sold in 2019 to Harmon Ventures, LLC (an entity indirectly owned by our CEO, Mr. Neal Harmon, and two of his brothers, Messrs. Jeffrey Harmon and Daniel Harmon). As of the date of this Current Report on Form 10-Q, Angel Studios has no ownership interest in VAS Portal.

The second project launched for distribution by Angel Studios was Dry Bar Comedy. Several hundred episodes later, Dry Bar Comedy is now one of the largest collections of clean stand-up comedy in the world with over 5 billion views, and is enjoyed by audiences of all ages.

Shortly thereafter, we entered into a Consulting and Coordination Agreement with The Chosen, Inc. (f/k/a The Chosen, LLC) ("The Chosen") to provide certain ancillary support services related to the process of qualifying and engaging in a Regulation A crowdfunding offering to produce a new type of television series where each season is funded by the audience. As part of the agreement, Angel Studios (i) provided The Chosen with certain consultation and advice related to The Chosen's crowdfunding offering, (ii) designed and built a technological platform for The Chosen to facilitate its crowdfunding offering, and (iii) provided various public relations and marketing and advertising services for The Chosen. The series "The Chosen" went on to become the largest equity crowdfunded media project of all time, amassing an audience of more than 100 million and growing. "David," an Angel Studios original production scheduled for release in 2025, has since surpassed The Chosen as the largest equity crowdfunded media project of all time.

Building on our early successes, we have launched several new initiatives that focus on films and TV shows in markets currently underserved by the traditional studio system.

During 2023, Angel Studios made headlines with the launch of our new theatrical division and release of "His Only Son," which on June 30, 2023, debuted at #3 in the U.S. box office according to distributor data provided to TheNumbers.com (https://www.the-numbers.com/box-office-chart/daily/2023/03/31). On July 4, 2023, we once again garnered attention with the theatrical release of "Sound of Freedom," which debuted at #1 in the U.S. box office according to distributor data provided to TheNumbers.com (https://www.the-numbers.com/box-office-chart/daily/2023/07/04). Subsequent release dates for international locations followed. Our innovative theatrical strategy combines the power of the Angel Guild's predictive capabilities in identifying movies that deserve a theatrical release with the efficiency of crowdfunding the prints and advertising ("P&A") funds needed to market the film. In addition, using our self-developed and controlled "Theatrical Pay it Forward" technology, we are able to offer a community-based in-person cinema experience whereby, after experiencing a film in the theater, people have the opportunity to share that experience with others by purchasing tickets, through our Angel app or on our website, for those who would not otherwise watch the film at a theater. The Theatrical Pay it Forward technology combines standard payment processing technology with a streamlined redemption process that allows recipients of the Theatrical Pay it Forward tickets to select a theater and showtime of their choosing for the respective film.

Not all of our films or TV shows launch theatrically. We consider multiple different distribution strategies for our films and TV shows, including licensing of the content across a wide range of global distribution platforms and networks that include transactional video on demand ("TVOD"), Electronic Sell Thru ("EST"), Subscription Video on Demand ("SVOD"), Ad-Supported Video on Demand ("AVOD"), and Free Video on Demand ("FVOD"). We also make our content available through our own streaming service via the Angel App or on our website (www.angel.com). The Angel App is available to download for free from the Google Play Store on Android mobile devices, Google TV devices, and Android TV devices, from the Apple App Store on iOS mobile devices, from Roku TV, from the Fire TV Channels Store on Fire TV, and from Samsung Smart TV. While most content can be watched for free on the Angel App, members of the Angel Guild are provided with early access to most of the content that Angel Studios distributes.

We are regularly testing, introducing, and building new and exciting community-based features to help us achieve the goal of finding and sharing stories with the world that amplify light.

The Company was originally called VidAngel. In March 2021, the Company was renamed to Angel Studios.

Results of Operations

The following represents our performance highlights for the three months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the three months ended ended June 30, 2023:

	For the Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2024	2023	2024 vs. 2	023
Revenues	\$ 16,506,426	\$ 19,579,708	\$ (3,073,282)	(16)%
Cost of revenues	9,580,358	8,757,626	822,732	9 %
Selling and marketing	16,535,366	16,277,624	257,742	2 %
General and administrative	4,670,798	3,405,638	1,265,160	37 %
Research and development	3,668,698	3,208,584	460,114	14 %
Legal expense	5,280,402	370,174	4,910,228	1,326 %
Net gain on digital assets	(732,410)		(732,410)	100 %
Operating loss	(22,496,786)	(12,439,938)	(10,056,848)	81 %
Interest expense	(945,279)	(217,590)	(727,689)	334 %
Interest income	936,241	328,477	607,764	185 %
Net loss	\$ (22,505,824)	\$ (12,329,051)	\$(10,176,773)	83 %

Revenues

During the three months ended June 30, 2024, the decrease in revenues was due to several factors: 1) Pay it Forward revenue decreased by \$8.1 million as a result of season 3 of *The Chosen* being released on our platform during the second quarter of 2023 with no similar releases occurring during the second quarter of 2024, as well as our focus transitioning away from Pay it Forward and focusing more on the Angel Guild; and 2) digital and physical media sales decreased by \$2.7 million as sales have not been as strong during 2024 compared to 2023. Both of these decreases were offset by an increase in Angel Guild revenue of \$7.5 million.

Operating Expenses

Our cost of revenues increased during the second quarter of 2024 as a result of increased licensing and royalty costs. Sales and marketing expense remained relatively flat as we continue to heavily promote the Angel Guild and increasing memberships, as well as current and future theatrical releases. As the Company continues to bring on additional content, drive Angel Guild memberships, and promote future theatrical releases, this cost is expected to continue to rise.

Higher general and administrative costs were related to the increased support staff necessary to manage the continued and expected growth of the business, while higher research and development costs were due to the addition of personnel necessary to continue our focus on improving existing products, optimizing existing services, and developing new technology to better meet the needs of our customers and partners.

Table of Contents

The increase in legal expenses was largely a result of legal costs associated with The Chosen arbitration and estimated liabilities as a result of the outcome of the arbitration. For more information, see *Part II – Other Information – Item 1. Legal Proceedings*.

The increase in interest expense is related to a higher amount of print and advertising notes entered into and outstanding during the three months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023.

The increase in interest income is the result of a more favorable rate environment for cash deposits, and from the Company's cash reserves being moved to higher interest-bearing accounts during the three months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023.

The following represents our performance highlights for the six months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023:

	For the Six Montl	ns Ended June 30,	Change		
	2024	2023	2024 vs. 2	023	
Revenues	\$ 45,364,632	\$ 39,468,441	\$ 5,896,191	15 %	
Cost of revenues	23,231,209	18,400,640	4,830,569	26 %	
Selling and marketing	38,291,678	21,915,396	16,376,282	75 %	
General and administrative	9,913,236	7,094,067	2,819,169	40 %	
Research and development	8,033,936	6,278,432	1,755,504	28 %	
Legal expense	8,709,589	464,043	8,245,546	1,777 %	
Net gain on digital assets	(732,410)	_	(732,410)	100 %	
					
Operating loss	(42,082,606)	(14,684,137)	(27,398,469)	187 %	
Interest expense	(1,517,070)	(335,188)	(1,181,882)	353 %	
Interest income	1,826,501	490,481	1,336,020	272 %	
Loss before income tax benefit	(41,773,175)	(14,528,844)	(27,244,331)	188 %	
Income tax benefit	(4,403,068)	_	(4,403,068)	100 %	
Net loss	\$(37,370,107)	\$(14,528,844)	\$(22,841,263)	157 %	

Revenues

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, the increase in revenues was due to several factors: 1) our theatrical release revenues increased by \$7.4 million as a result two theatrical releases during this period in 2024 compared to just one theatrical release during this period in 2023; 2) Angel Guild revenue increased by \$12.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, as the Angel Guild did not launch until the second quarter of 2023; 3) content licensing revenue increased by \$7.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, mainly as a result of the performance obligations being completed during this period in 2024 for content licensing deals whereas no similar deals took place during this period in 2023; and 4) TVOD and EST revenue increased by \$800k during the six months ended June 30, 2024 as a result of increased content being offered for sale or rental when compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023. This increase in revenues was offset by 1) a decrease in Pay it Forward revenue of \$18.3 million, largely as a result of season 3 of *The Chosen* being released on our platform during this period in 2023 and no similar releases occurring during this period in 2024 as well as our focus transitioning away from Pay it Forward and focusing more on the Angel Guild; and 2) digital and physical media sales decreased by \$3.8 million as sales have not been as strong during 2024 compared to 2023.

Operating Expenses

Our cost of revenues increased during the second quarter of 2024 as the increased revenues resulted in higher distribution, licensing, and royalty costs. The increase in sales and marketing expense was primarily due to the promotion of the Angel Guild and increasing memberships, as well as current and future theatrical releases. As the Company

continues to bring on additional content, drive Angel Guild memberships, and promote future theatrical releases, this cost is expected to continue to rise.

Higher general and administrative costs were related to the increased support staff necessary to manage the continued and expected growth of the business, while higher research and development costs were due to the addition of personnel necessary to continue our focus on improving existing products, optimizing existing services, and developing new technology to better meet the needs of our customers and partners.

The increase in legal expenses was largely a result of legal costs associated with The Chosen arbitration and estimated liabilities as a result of the outcome of the arbitration. For more information, see *Part II – Other Information – Item 1. Legal Proceedings*.

The increase in interest expense is related to a higher amount of print and advertising notes entered into and outstanding during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared the six months ended June 30, 2023.

The increase in interest income is the result of a more favorable rate environment for cash deposits, and from the Company's cash reserves being moved to higher interest-bearing accounts during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared the six months ended June 30, 2023.

The Company recognized an income tax benefit during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to no benefit during the six months ended June 30, 2023, as a result of releasing our income tax valuation allowance during the third quarter of 2023.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Operating and Capital Expenditure Requirements

		As of				Change	
	J	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2023			2024 vs. 2023	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	4,386,163	\$	25,201,425	\$	(20,815,262)	(83)%
Accrued settlement costs		4,502,047		4,625,854		(123,807)	(3)%
Notes payable		3,542,680		4,160,277		(617,597)	(15)%

Cash and cash equivalents decreased \$20.8 million in the six months ended June 30, 2024, primarily due to cash used in operating activities of \$29.5 million offset by the net proceeds of issuance of Common Stock of \$8.2 million.

To date, we have funded a significant portion of our operations through private and public offerings of Common Stock and raise of money through notes payable. As of June 30, 2024, we had cash on hand of approximately \$4.4 million. We have accrued settlement costs in the amount of \$4.5 million, payable over forty-one (41) remaining equal quarterly installments of \$176,786. The expense was recorded at the present value of the obligation with an imputed interest rate of 10%. The short-term obligation related to these settlement costs as of June 30, 2024 was \$266,735, and the long-term portion is \$4,235,312. We also had notes payable for print and advertising notes in the amount of \$3,542,680 with amounts due based on timing of certain cash proceeds, but which amounts are expected to be paid by the end of 2024. As we continue to grow, we expect to raise additional funds to cover any shortfall in operating needs. We project that our existing capital resources, including cash, accounts receivables, licensing receivables, and the ability to sell our digital assets if necessary, will be sufficient to meet our operating requirements for at least the next 12 months.

The condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the Company will continue to operate as a going concern within one year from the date of issuance of these financial statements. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company incurred a net loss of approximately \$37,300,000 and used cash in operating activities of approximately \$29,500,000. The Company had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$47,400,000 as of June 30, 2024. A significant portion of the net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024, was due to a one-time contractual commitment for marketing spend on a theatrical release and increased marketing expenses to grow Angel Guild subscriptions. Management does not anticipate the same level of marketing spend as a percentage of revenue for future theatrical releases. The distribution agreement with the Chosen, which has generated significant past revenues, was canceled during the quarter ended June 30, 2024. The Company could also be required to make payments as a result of unfavorable outcomes of litigation. Management anticipates that the Company will continue to incur operating losses and use cash in operating activities for the rest of 2024 and into 2025.

Management is working to increase revenues through the growth of Angel Guild subscriptions, the Company's pipeline of theatrical releases in the second half of 2024 and in 2025, and additional streaming agreements. The Company holds Bitcoin assets valued at approximately \$9,916,000 as of June 30, 2024. The Company finances marketing

activities for theatrical releases through print and advertising loan agreements with individual and institutional investors. Additionally, the Company has raised capital through the sale of common stock, generating approximately \$7,500,000 during the year ended December 31, 2023, and approximately \$8,250,000 during the six months ended June 30, 2024. Management believes it will be able to fund operating capital shortfalls for the next year through the issuance of debt and common stock. While there is no assurance of success, management remains committed to its plans to

grow revenues and manage expenses. If these efforts are not successful, or if securing debt and selling common stock on acceptable terms proves challenging, the Company would need to significantly cut back on operations, which could materially affect our financial condition and/or our ability to continue as a going concern.

Discussion of Operating, Investing, Financing Cash Flows

Operating Activities. Cash flows used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, were as follows:

	 For the Six Months Ended June 30,				
	2024		2023		Net Change
Net cash and cash equivalents used in operating activities	\$ (29,479,037)	\$	(10,000,363)	\$	(19,478,674)

Cash flows used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024 was \$29.5 million compared to cash flows used in operating activities of \$10.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2023. The decrease in cash provided by operating activities during 2024 is due largely to the net loss generated during this period, an increase in licensing receivables of \$5.9 million due to increased licensing revenues, an increase in accrued licensing royalties of \$3.9 million as a result of increased revenues from theatrical releases, and a change in deferred income taxes of \$4.4 million.

Investing Activities. Cash flows provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, were as follows:

	For the Six Month		
	2024	2023	Net Change
Purchases of property and equipment	\$ (244,581)	\$ (39,356)	\$ (205,225)
Issuance of note receivable	(1,352,311)	(1,667,213)	314,902
Collections of note receivable	1,688,769	2,750,116	(1,061,347)
Purchase of digital assets	(48,515)	(31,778)	(16,737)
Sale of digital assets	964,178	_	964,178
Investments in affiliates	39,458	(417,863)	457,321
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by investing activities	\$ 1,046,998	\$ 593,906	\$ 453,092

Cash flows provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024 was \$1,046,998 compared to cash flows provided by investing activities \$593,906 for the six months ended June 30, 2023. Both periods saw moderate activity in issuing and collecting repayments on notes receivable, with more collections during 2023 being the result of several of our filmmakers paying us back for our crowdfunding services during each period (see "Notes Receivable" under Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements section). We also sold some of our digital assets, which resulted in a gain of \$734,127, during the 2024 period.

Financing Activities. Cash flows provided by financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, were as follows:

	For the Six Months Ended June 30,				
		2024		2023	 Net Change
Repayment of notes payable	\$	(15,784,423)	\$	(2,000,000)	\$ (13,784,423)
Receipt of notes payable		15,043,019		10,406,204	4,636,815
Repayment of accrued settlement costs		_		(112,163)	112,163
Exercise of stock options		224,167		15,675	208,492
Issuance of common stock		8,249,971		7,500,000	749,971
Repurchase of common stock		(113,894)		_	(113,894)
Debt financing fees		_		(293,443)	293,443
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by financing					
activities	\$	7,618,840	\$	15,516,273	\$ (7,897,433)

Cash flows provided by financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024 were \$7,618,840 compared
to cash flows provided by financing activities of \$15,516,273 for the six months ended June 30, 2023. During the 2024
period, the Company raised \$8.2 million with issuance of Common Stock and \$15.0 million for print and advertising
related activities and repaid \$15.8 million for

print and advertising related activities during the same period. During the 2023 period, the Company raised \$7.5 million with issuance of Common Stock and \$10.4 million for print and advertising related activities and repaid \$2.0 million for print and advertising related activities during the same period.

Trends and Key Factors Affecting Our Performance

Our business has historically generated a moderate portion of our total revenue from distribution activities related to our Content License Agreement with The Chosen dated October 18, 2022 (the "Chosen Agreement"). The Chosen Agreement outlined the current contractual arrangement between the parties. Revenue from distribution activities related to the Chosen Agreement has accounted for a moderate percentage of our revenue.

On April 4, 2023, The Chosen initiated private binding arbitration against the Company alleging certain material breaches of contract under the Chosen Agreement, seeking to terminate the Chosen Agreement pursuant to which the Company was granted a limited license to distribute, solely on the Angel App, all previous and future episodes and seasons of the television series "The Chosen," and any future audiovisual productions derivative thereof. On May 28, 2024, the arbitrator in the arbitration proceedings issued the Interim Arbitration Award granting The Chosen's breach of contract claims and terminating the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024. The Interim Arbitration Award granted The Chosen monetary damages in the amount of \$30,000, plus costs and potential recovery of an allocable portion of its attorney fees, the amounts of which, if any, will be determined in the Phase 2 Proceedings. The Interim Arbitration Award denied in full The Chosen's claims for the remedies of disgorgement of profits and corrective advertising.

The Company disagrees with the arbitrator's decision regarding the breach of contract claims and the termination of the Chosen Agreement and intends to seek appellate review of the Arbitration Award, as permitted under the arbitration provision of the Chosen Agreement, following the Phase 2 Proceedings and the subsequent issuance of the Arbitration Award. Unless and until a favorable outcome of such appellate review is determined, the Company will fully comply with the Interim Arbitration Award and the Arbitration Award, including with respect to the termination of the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024.

We have worked with other filmmakers that have generated a substantial amount of revenue for the Company. We are continuing to work with these and several other filmmakers on new and exciting films and TV shows. However, there is no guarantee that we will be able to earn as much revenue from these new films and TV shows as we have from some of our more successful films and TV shows, including The Chosen. If we are unable to successfully monetize other projects, this may have a material adverse impact on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

Furthermore, our ability to monetize the content we distribute is heavily reliant on factors currently outside of our control, including, but not limited to, the potential loss of key talent, the potential for budget overruns, the quality of the content produced, the timeliness of the production and subsequent release schedule, and the relationship of the creator with the audience. If we are unable to find ways to mitigate the risks associated with these external factors, it may have a material adverse impact on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

Critical Accounting Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with United States ("U.S.") generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reported periods. The SEC has defined a company's critical accounting policies as the ones that are most important to the portrayal of a company's financial condition and results of operations, and which require a company to make its most difficult and subjective judgments. Based on this definition, the Company has identified the critical accounting policies and judgments addressed below. Estimates are based on historical experience and on various other assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

Long-lived Assets

Intangible assets with finite lives and property, plant and equipment are amortized or depreciated over their estimated useful life on a straight-line basis. We monitor conditions related to these assets to determine whether events and circumstances warrant a revision to the remaining amortization or depreciation period. We test these assets for potential impairment whenever our management concludes events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. The original estimate of an asset's useful life and the impact of an event or circumstance on either an asset's useful life or carrying value involve significant judgment regarding estimates of the future cash flows associated with each asset.

Income Taxes

We account for income taxes under the liability method, whereby deferred tax asset or liability account balances are determined based on the difference between the financial statement and the tax bases of assets and liabilities using current tax laws and rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to affect taxable income. Valuation allowances are established, when necessary, to reduce deferred tax assets when we expect the amount of tax benefit to be realized is less than the carrying value of the deferred tax asset.

Accounting for income taxes involves uncertainty and judgment on how to interpret and apply tax laws and regulations within our annual tax filings. Such uncertainties from time to time may result in a tax position that may be challenged and overturned by a tax authority in the future which could result in additional tax liability, interest charges and possibly penalties.

Stock-Based Compensation

We account for stock-based compensation by measuring and recognizing as compensation expense the fair value of all share-based payment awards made to employees based on estimated grant date fair values. The determination of fair value involves a number of significant estimates. We use the Black Scholes option pricing model or the Monte Carlo pricing model to estimate the value of employee stock options which requires a number of assumptions to determine the model inputs. These include the expected volatility of our stock and employee exercise behavior which are based on historical data as well as expectations of future developments over the term of the option. As stock-based compensation expense is based on awards ultimately expected to vest, it has been reduced for estimated forfeitures. Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Management's estimate of forfeitures is based on historical experience but actual forfeitures could differ materially as a result of voluntary employee actions and involuntary actions which would result in significant change in our stock-based compensation expense amounts in the future. The fair value of the Common Stock underlying the employee stock options is estimated using third party valuations, including market, income, and cost valuation approaches.

Other Estimates

See Note 1 to the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements included herein for further discussion.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of June 30, 2024, the Company had no off-balance sheet arrangements that have, or are reasonably likely to have, a current or future effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We are subject to market risks in the ordinary course of our business, including changes in interest rates. Historically, fluctuations in interest rates have not had a significant impact on our operating results. As of June 30, 2024, we had no outstanding variable rate indebtedness, and we have not utilized any derivative financial instruments such as futures contracts, options and swaps, forward foreign exchange contracts or interest rate swaps and futures. In addition, any sales we make that are denominated in a foreign currency will be subject to risks associated with changes in currency exchange rates. These risks include the possibility of significant fluctuations in the foreign currency markets, the imposition or modification of foreign exchange controls and potential illiquidity in the secondary market. These risks will vary depending upon the currency or currencies involved. Overall, we believe that our exposure to interest rate risk and foreign currency exchange rate changes is not material to our financial condition or results of operations.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As required by Rule 13a-15(b) and Rule 15d-15(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, evaluated, as of June 30, 2024, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e) and Rule 15d-15(e). Based on that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of June 30, 2024 to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in this report filed or submitted under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the rules and forms of the Exchange Act and is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

We believe, however, that a controls system, no matter how well designed and operated, cannot provide absolute assurance that the objectives of the controls systems are met, and no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud or error, if any, within a company have been detected.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting that occurred during the three months ended June 30, 2024 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We currently are, and from time to time might again become, involved in litigation. Litigation has the potential to cause us to incur unexpected losses, some of which might not be covered by insurance but can materially affect our financial condition and our ability to continue business operations.

Disney Litigation and the Preliminary Injunction

On December 12, 2016, the United States District Court for the Central District of California (the "California Court"), in the matter of Disney Enterprises, Inc.; Lucasfilm Ltd., LLC; Twentieth Century Fox Film Corporation and Warner Bros. Entertainment, Inc., or Plaintiffs, v. VidAngel (the "Disney Litigation"), granted the Plaintiffs' motion for preliminary injunction, against us. On October 5, 2017, the California Court allowed the Plaintiffs to amend the original complaint to add three (3) of their subsidiaries, MVL Film Finance LLC, New Line Productions, Inc., and Turner Entertainment Co., as additional Plaintiffs (collectively, the "Plaintiffs"), and identify additional motion pictures as having allegedly been infringed. The Plaintiffs claimed that we unlawfully decrypted and infringed 819 titles in total.

On March 6, 2019, the California Court granted the Plaintiffs' motion for partial summary judgement as to liability. The order found that we were liable for infringing the copyrights, and violating the Digital Millennium Copyright Act, or DMCA, with respect to certain motion pictures of the Plaintiffs'. Damages related to the respective copyright infringements, and DMCA violations, were decided by a jury trial in June 2019. The jury found that we willfully infringed the Plaintiffs' copyrights and awarded statutory damages of \$75,000 for each of the 819 infringed titles, or \$61,425,000. The jury also awarded statutory damages of \$1,250 for DMCA violations for each of the 819 infringed titles, or \$1,023,750. The total award for both counts was \$62,448,750. On September 23, 2019, a judgment consistent with the jury's verdict was entered against us by the California Court. The Plaintiffs also planned to seek an award of costs and attorneys' fees.

On August 26, 2020, we entered into a Settlement Agreement with the Plaintiffs as part of our Reorganization Plan, effectively ending the litigation. See *Chapter 11 Bankruptcy*, below, for more information on the Settlement Agreement and Reorganization Plan.

The Permanent Injunction

On September 5, 2019, the California Court issued a permanent injunction against us. The permanent injunction enjoins us, our officers, agents, servants, employees, and attorneys, from: (1) circumventing technological measures protecting Plaintiffs' copyrighted works on DVDs, Blu-rays, or any other medium; (2) copying Plaintiffs' copyrighted works, including but not limited to copying the works onto computers or servers; (3) streaming, transmitting or otherwise publicly performing any of Plaintiffs' copyrighted works over the Internet, via web applications, via portable devices, via streaming devices, or by means of any other device or process; or (4) engaging in any other activity that violates, directly or indirectly, Plaintiffs' anti-circumvention right, 17 U.S.C. §1201(a), or that infringes by any means, directly or indirectly, any of Plaintiffs' exclusive rights in any copyrighted work under Section 106 of the Copyright Act, 17 U.S.C. §106.

We were required to cease and have ceased filtering and streaming all movies and television programs owned by the Plaintiffs.

The foregoing description of the permanent injunction is a summary and is qualified in its entirety by the California Court's orders.

Chapter 11 Bankruptcy

On October 18, 2017, we filed a voluntary petition for relief under chapter 11, title 11 of the United States Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Utah, or the Bankruptcy Court, case number 17-29073, or the Bankruptcy Case. On September 4, 2020, the Bankruptcy Court confirmed the Company's Joint Plan of Reorganization

(the "Reorganization Plan"), which became effective on September 30, 2020 (the "E	Effective Date"). On November 17
2020, the Bankruptcy Court issued a final decree closing the Bankruptcy Case.	

The following is a summary of certain provisions of the Reorganization Plan and related Settlement Agreement (the "Settlement Agreement"), and is not intended to be a complete description of the Reorganization Plan. Complete versions of the Reorganization Plan and related Settlement Agreement can be found in the section entitled "Exhibits" under Item 2.1 of our <u>Form 1-U filed with the SEC on September 15, 2020</u>, and are incorporated by reference into this Current Report on Form 10-Q.

Reorganization Plan

The Reorganization Plan, as confirmed, contemplated that:

- The Company will continue as a "going concern," thereby ensuring the greatest return to creditors and shareholders by allowing the Company to reorganize through continuation of its business operations and satisfaction and discharge of its debts over time.
- Holders of all allowed claims (other than administrative expense claims and priority tax claims) ("Claim Holders") will be paid in full, from funds available and required to be distributed thereto ("Distribution Funds"), and holders of equity interests shall retain their interests in the Company.
- Neal Harmon and Jeffrey Harmon will remain in management positions with the Company and agreed to refrain from engaging in competitive activities in the business of Self-Selected Viewing for a one-year period. Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement and under the related Security Agreement and Compliance Lien, Neal Harmon and Jeffrey Harmon pledged all their equity in the Company as collateral. If the Company is found to have four instances of unauthorized use of copyrighted materials in a consecutive five-year period, any Studio (as defined below) may immediately commence an enforcement action against the Company in the Central District of California (an "Enforcement Action"), and both Neal Harmon and Jeffrey Harmon could lose all of their interests in the Company.
- The Company agrees not to directly or indirectly, or facilitate any third party, to descramble, decrypt or otherwise bypass a Copyrighted Work (as defined in the Settlement Agreement) of Disney Enterprises, Inc., Lucasfilm Ltd. LLC, Twentieth Century Film Corporation, Warner Bros. Entertainment Inc., MVL Film Finance, LLC, New Line Productions, Inc., and Turner Entertainment Co. (each individually a "Studio" and collectively, the "Studios") or their respective affiliates, not to reproduce such a Copyrighted Work, not to stream, transmit, or publicly perform such a Copyrighted Work, and not to distribute such a Copyrighted Work.
- The Company agrees not to sue the Studios, and not to use resources to lobby to amend the Family Movie Act (17 U.S.C. § 110(11)) for a period of fourteen (14) years following the Effective Date of the Reorganization Plan. The Company will voluntarily dismiss its appeal of the judgment and the injunction obtained by the Studios.
- Subject to the Company's compliance with terms and conditions of the Reorganization Plan and related Settlement Agreement, the Company will pay the Studios \$9,900,000 over 14 years, without interest, provided, however, that the unpaid balance of that certain Promissory Note made by the Company to the Studios in the amount of \$62,461,456 (the "Note") minus any paid amounts (the "Settlement Amount") will remain outstanding for fourteen (14) years from the Effective Date. If, upon the expiration of fourteen (14) years after the Effective Date, the Settlement Amount is timely paid and there is no breach or violation of the Settlement Agreement that remains uncured after written notice is received and there have not been four instances of unpermitted conduct in violation of the Settlement Agreement, subject to a Notice of Default, in a consecutive five (5) year period, then the Note shall be cancelled, and the original Note marked "Paid and Cancelled" shall be returned to the Company.
- The holders of equity interests in the Company ("Equity Holders") shall retain their equity interests in the Company, provided however, that distributions to such Equity Holders shall not be made unless and until all payment obligations under the Reorganization Plan are made in full.

ClearPlay Litigation

In 2014, we responded to a contention by ClearPlay that we (VidAngel) infringed on certain ClearPlay patents by suing ClearPlay in the United States District Court for the Central District of California (the case was later transferred to Utah). In doing so, we requested judicial determinations that our technology and service did not infringe eight patents owned by ClearPlay and that the patents were invalid. In turn, ClearPlay counterclaimed against us alleging patent infringement. On February 17, 2015, the case was stayed pending inter partes review by the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or the USPTO, of several of ClearPlay's patents. We were not party to or involved in the USPTO's review of those patents. Owing to those proceedings, on May 29, 2015, the Utah trial court closed the case without prejudice to the parties' rights to reassert any or all claims later. In July and August 2015, many of ClearPlay's patent claims, including many of the claims asserted against us, were invalidated by the USPTO. Some of ClearPlay's other patent claims were upheld and still others were never challenged in the USPTO. Following the USPTO's rulings, ClearPlay appealed some of the USPTO's invalidity decisions to the United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. The findings of invalidity were all affirmed by the Federal Circuit on August 16, 2016. On October 31, 2016, the magistrate judge, Brooke C. Wells, conducted telephonic status conferences in this and a related case brought by ClearPlay against DISH Network and ordered that both cases be re-opened. Subsequently, Magistrate Judge Wells granted ClearPlay's motion to stay the litigation at least until a decision is rendered on the preliminary injunction by the Ninth Circuit. On October 12, 2017, the magistrate judge ordered the case stayed again, this time until a final decision is rendered in the Disney Litigation. On February 14, 2018, ClearPlay filed a claim in our chapter 11 proceeding seeking an unliquidated sum. On April 14, 2020, the trustee appointed in our Bankruptcy Case filed an objection to the claim in the Bankruptcy Court seeking an order to disallow the claim in its entirety. On October 21, 2020, the Bankruptcy Court issued an order converting the trustee's objection to Clearplay's claim in the Bankruptcy case to an adversary proceeding. The case was transferred to the United States District Court for the Central District of Utah.

On April 20, 2021, the court lifted the stay as the final decision in the Disney Litigation had been determined and we were no longer in bankruptcy. VidAngel Entertainment assumed responsibility for defense of the ClearPlay litigation, and any settlement discussions thereto, as part of the Asset Purchase Agreement, which can be found under Item 6, Exhibit Number 10.2. On November 4, 2021, we informed that court that we sold VidAngel and VidAngel Entertainment is the successor. On January 14, 2022, ClearPlay filed a response stating Angel Studios and VidAngel Entertainment are liable for past infringement as they are the successor to VidAngel. The Court has not yet addressed this issue.

On December 20, 2021, we served non-infringement and invalidity contentions concerning the patents asserted in this case. On January 7, 2022, ClearPlay filed a motion seeking to add additional causes of action under the Digital Millennium Copyright Act and Utah state law for alleged tortious interference, which we opposed on February 4, 2022. On June 23, 2022, the Court granted leave for ClearPlay to amend its complaint to add these claims but deferred to a later stage of the proceedings any ruling on the futility of the claims. We continue to pursue, contest, and defend this case vigorously, but as a result of the stays that have been entered in this case, the case remains in its early stages.

On December 8, 2023, the Court held a Markman hearing to construe the scope and meaning of certain disputed claim terms in the asserted patents. At the conclusion of the hearing, the Court took the matter under submission. The timing and results of the Court's ruling remain undetermined, and no deadlines or other case activities are scheduled to occur while the parties await the Court's ruling. We will continue to pursue, contest, and defend this case vigorously. Because no claim construction ruling has been issued yet, the case remains at a relatively early stage.

The Chosen Arbitration

Our business has historically generated a significant portion of our total revenue from distribution activities related to the Chosen Agreement. The Chosen Agreement outlined the contractual arrangement between the parties pursuant to which we were granted a limited license to distribute, solely on the Angel App, all previous and future episodes and seasons of the series "The Chosen," and any future audiovisual productions derivative thereof. Revenue from distribution activities related to the Chosen Agreement has historically accounted for a large percentage of our revenue.

On April 4, 2023, The Chosen initiated private binding arbitration against the Company alleging certain material breaches of contract under the Chosen Agreement, seeking to terminate the Chosen Agreement pursuant to which the Company was granted a limited license to distribute, solely on the Angel App, all previous and future episodes and seasons of the television series "The Chosen," and any future audiovisual productions derivative thereof. On May 28, 2024, the arbitrator in the arbitration proceedings issued the Interim Arbitration Award granting The Chosen's breach of

contract claims and terminating the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024. The Interim Award granted The Chosen monetary damages in the amount of \$30,000, plus costs and potential recovery of an allocable portion of its attorney fees, the amounts of which, if any, will be determined in the Phase 2 Proceedings. The Interim Arbitration Award denied in full The Chosen's claims for the remedies of disgorgement of profits and corrective advertising.

The Company disagrees with the arbitrator's decision regarding the breach of contract claims and the termination of the Chosen Agreement and intends to seek appellate review of the the Arbitration Award, as permitted under the arbitration provision of the Chosen Agreement, following the Phase 2 Proceedings and the subsequent issuance of the Arbitration Award. Unless and until a favorable outcome of such appellate review is determined, the Company will fully comply with the Interim Arbitration Award and the Arbitration Award, including with respect to the termination of the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024. As a result of this ruling, we will likely experience a material adverse impact on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Other than as set forth below, there have been no material changes to the risk factors previously disclosed within Item 1A "Risk Factors" in the Registration Statement.

The Company is a reporting company with the SEC. The requirements of being a reporting company may strain our resources, divert management's attention and affect our ability to attract and retain additional executive management and qualified members of our Board of Directors (the "Board").

Pursuant to the Registration Statement, the Company has registered its Class B Common Stock and Class C Common Stock with the SEC under Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act, and has thereby become a public reporting company. As a reporting company, the Company is subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 of the Exchange Act, the proxy rules under Section 14 of the Exchange Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act"), and other applicable securities rules and regulations. The costs of compliance with these rules and regulations and the time spent by our management on such compliance will result in a significant increase in our ongoing legal and financial compliance costs, professional fees (legal and accounting), and costs associated with internal staff, which we expect will greatly exceed those previously spent on securities compliance and may have a material adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations. Therefore, the costs for these functions in previous years are not indicative of future costs.

Changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure create uncertainty for public companies, increase legal and financial compliance costs and increase time expenditures for internal personnel. These laws, regulations and standards are subject to interpretation, in many cases due to their lack of specificity, and their application in practice may evolve over time as regulators and governing bodies provide new guidance. These changes may result in continued uncertainty regarding compliance matters and may necessitate higher costs due to ongoing revisions to filings, disclosures and governance practices. We intend to invest resources to comply with evolving laws, regulations and standards, and this investment may result in increased general and administrative expenses and a diversion of management's time and attention from revenue-generating activities to compliance activities. If our efforts to comply with new laws, regulations and standards differ from the activities intended by regulatory or governing bodies due to ambiguities related to their application and practice, regulatory authorities may initiate regulatory or legal proceedings against us and our business may be adversely affected.

As a reporting company under these rules and regulations, we expect that it may also be more expensive for us to obtain director and officer liability insurance, and we may be required to accept reduced coverage or incur substantially higher costs to obtain coverage. These factors could also make it more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified directors and officers.

A significant amount of our revenue has been derived from the a licensing agreement with The Chosen. The termination of this agreement will reduce our revenues and adversely affect our operating results.

Historically, a significant amount of our revenue has been derived from distribution activities related to the a licensing agreement we had with The Chosen. Revenues recognized during the years ended December 31, 2023, December 31, 2022, and December 31, 2021 and derived from the Chosen Agreement were \$40 million, \$68 million, and \$116 million, respectively.

On April 4, 2023, The Chosen initiated private binding arbitration against the Company alleging certain material breaches of contract under the Chosen Agreement, seeking to terminate the Chosen Agreement pursuant to which the Company was granted a limited license to distribute, solely on the Angel App, all previous and future episodes and seasons of the television series "The Chosen," and any future audiovisual productions derivative thereof. On May 28, 2024, the arbitrator in the arbitration proceedings issued the Interim Arbitration Award granting The Chosen's breach of contract claims and terminating the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024. The Interim Award granted The Chosen monetary damages in the amount of \$30,000, plus costs and potential recovery of an

allocable portion of its attorney fees, the amounts of which, if any, will be determined in the Phase 2 Proceedings. The Interim Arbitration Award denied in full The Chosen's claims for the remedies of disgorgement of profits and corrective advertising.

The Company disagrees with the arbitrator's decision regarding the breach of contract claims and the termination of the Chosen Agreement and intends to seek appellate review of the the Arbitration Award, as permitted under the arbitration provision of the Chosen Agreement, following the Phase 2 Proceedings and the subsequent issuance of the Arbitration Award. Unless and until a favorable outcome of such appellate review is determined, the Company will fully comply with the Interim Arbitration Award and the Arbitration Award, including with respect to the termination of the Chosen Agreement effective as of May 28, 2024. As a result of this ruling, we will likely experience a material adverse impact on our business, results of operations, and financial condition

We rely upon a number of partners to make our service available on their devices.

We currently offer customers the ability to receive streaming content through a host of Internet-connected devices, including TVs, digital video players, television set-top boxes and mobile devices. We work with various tech companies and distributors, including Roku, Google, Apple, Samsung and LG, to make the Angel App available through the respective app stores or television set-top boxes of such service providers. We do not currently have separate written agreements with these companies, and make the Angel App available pursuant to the standard terms and conditions that these companies offer to all companies who develop applications that are made available through their respective app stores, or television set-top boxes. We intend to continue to broaden our capability to transmit TV shows and movies to other platforms and partners over time. If we are not successful in maintaining existing and creating new relationships, or if we encounter technological, content licensing, regulatory or other impediments to delivering our content to our customers via those devices, our ability to grow our business could be adversely impacted. Furthermore, the devices are manufactured and sold by entities other than us and while these entities should be responsible for the devices' performance, the connection between us and those devices may nonetheless result in customer dissatisfaction toward the Company and such dissatisfaction could result in claims against us or otherwise adversely impact our business.

Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds
	None.
Item 3.	Defaults upon Senior Securities
	None.
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures
	Not applicable.
	30

Item 5. Other In	formation
5(a):	
None.	
5(b):	
None.	
5(c):	
Exchange Act) ac	the three months ended June 30, 2024, none of our directors or officers (as defined in Section 16 of the dopted or terminated a "Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" or a "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" in Item 408(a) and (c), respectively, of Regulation S-K).

31

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description
2.1	Joint Plan of Reorganization of Trustee and Studios under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, dated August 28, 2020, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.2 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on September 15, 2020
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Angel Studios, Inc., as amended on October 5, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on October 6, 2021
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Angel Studios, Inc., as amended on October 5, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on October 6, 2021
4.1	Investor Rights and Voting Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc. and certain investors, dated February 27, 2014, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Form 1-A filed on September 22, 2016
4.2	Amended and Restated Class B Stockholders Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc. and its Class B Common Stockholders, dated August 18, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on August 18, 2021
10.1	Settlement Agreement, dated August 26, 2020, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.3 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on September 15, 2020
10.2	Asset Purchase Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc., Skip TV Holdings, LLC and VidAngel Entertainment, LLC, dated March 1, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.1 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on March 5, 2021
10.3	Promotion and Marketing Services Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc. and Harmon Brothers, LLC, dated July 23, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 6.1 of the Company's Form 1-K filed on May 2, 2022
10.4	Content License Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc. and The Chosen, LLC, dated October 18, 2022, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Form 1-U filed on October 25, 2022
10.5	Promissory Note and Security Agreement between Angel Studios, Inc. and VidAngel Entertainment, LLC, dated March 1, 2021, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 6.6 of the Company's Form 1-K filed on April 28, 2023
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as created by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101	The following information from the Company's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2024, formatted in iXBRL (inline eXtensible Business Reporting Language): (i) Balance Sheets; (ii) Statements of Operations; (iii) Statement of Stockholders' Equity; (iv) Statements of Cash Flows; (v) notes to combined consolidated financial statements.
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

ANGEL STUDIOS, INC.

DATE: August 14, 2024 /s/ Neal Harmon

Neal Harmon

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

DATE: August 14, 2024 /s/ Patrick Reilly

Patrick Reilly

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

(Principal Financial Officer, Principal Accounting

Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I, Neal Harmon, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Angel Studios, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 14, 2024 /s/ Neal Harmon

Neal Harmon
Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, Patrick Reilly, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Angel Studios, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 14, 2024 /s/ Patrick Reilly

Patrick Reilly Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as created by Section § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the undersigned officers of Angel Studios, Inc. (the "Company") hereby certify, to such officers' knowledge, that:

- (i) The accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2024 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (ii) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

August 14, 2024 /s/ Neal Harmon

Neal Harmon

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

August 14, 2024 /s/ Patrick Reilly

Patrick Reilly

Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

The foregoing certification is being furnished as an exhibit to the Report pursuant to Item 601(b)(32) of Regulation S-K and Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and, accordingly, is not being filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission as part of the Report and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (whether made before or after the date of the Report, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing).

Document and Entity 6 Months Ended Information - shares Jun. 30, 2024

Jul. 29, 2024

Document Information

Document Type10-QDocument Quarterly ReporttrueDocument Transition Reportfalse

Document Period End Date

Jun. 30, 2024

Entity File Number

000-56642

Entity Registrant Name ANGEL STUDIOS, INC.

Entity Incorporation, State or Country Code DE

Entity Tax Identification Number 46-5217451

Entity Address State Or Province UT

Entity Address, Address Line One 295 W Center St

Entity Address, City or Town
Entity Address, Postal Zip Code
Entity Area Code
City Area Code
Local Phone Number
Entity Current Reporting Status
Entity Interactive Data Current
Yes

Entity Filer Category Non-accelerated Filer

Entity Small BusinessfalseEntity Emerging Growth CompanytrueEntity Ex Transition PeriodfalseEntity Shell Companyfalse

Entity Central Index Key

Current Fiscal Year End Date

Document Fiscal Year Focus

Document Fiscal Period Focus

Amendment Flag

O001671941

--12-31

2024

Q2

Amendment Flag

false

Class A Common Stock **Document Information**

Entity Common Stock, Shares Outstanding 10,939,165

Class B Common Stock **Document Information**

Title of 12(g) Security Class B Common Stock, \$0.001 par value

No Trading Symbol Flag true

Entity Common Stock, Shares Outstanding 3,346,358

Class C Common Stock **Document Information**

Title of 12(g) Security Class C Common Stock, \$0.001 par value

Entity Common Stock, Shares Outstanding 1,887,297

Class F Common Stock

Document Information

Entity	Common	Stock.	Shares	Outstandin	Q

9,740,353

CONDENSED		
CONSOLIDATED	Jun. 30,	Dec. 31,
BALANCE SHEETS	2024	2023
(Unaudited) - USD (\$)		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	Ф 4 207 172	\$
*	\$ 4,386,163	25,201,425
Accounts receivable, net	7,601,364	24,140,903
Current portion of long-term licensing receivables, net	10,970,223	7,851,505
Physical media inventory	3,123,213	2,843,681
Current portion of notes receivable	501,125	707,508
Prepaid expenses and other	5,307,271	4,316,577
Total current assets	31,889,359	65,061,599
Long-term licensing receivables, net	14,022,553	11,279,260
Property and equipment, net	4,372,004	4,502,079
Notes receivable, net of current portion	1,062,114	1,212,056
Content, net	1,614,127	1,389,588
<u>Intangibles, net</u>	1,950,715	1,987,190
<u>Digital assets</u>	2,778,537	2,961,790
<u>Investments in affiliates</u>	4,502,586	4,503,153
Operating lease right-of-use assets	3,079,978	1,286,237
Other long-term assets	8,493,311	4,075,243
Total assets	73,765,284	98,258,195
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	2,028,651	3,169,248
Accrued expenses	9,520,353	6,297,230
Current portion of accrued licensing royalties	21,795,345	25,958,085
Notes payable	3,542,680	4,160,277
Current portion of operating lease liabilities	635,379	364,633
Deferred revenue	7,689,479	3,920,648
Current portion of accrued settlement costs	266,735	253,882
Total current liabilities	45,478,622	44,124,003
Accrued settlement costs, net of current portion	4,235,312	4,371,972
Accrued licensing royalties, long-term	9,370,043	9,125,409
Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion	2,502,299	961,151
Total liabilities	61,586,276	58,582,535
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 85,000,000 shares authorized; 25,667,960 and	25 ((0)	24.001
24,991,300 shares issued and outstanding, respectively	25,668	24,991
Additional paid-in capital	59,750,371	49,875,530
Noncontrolling interests	(194,880)	(151,670)
Accumulated deficit	(47,402,151))(10,073,191)
Total stockholders' equity	12,179,008	39,675,660

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED

BALANCE SHEETS

(Unaudited) (Parenthetical) -

\$ / shares

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

Common stock, par value	\$ 0.001	\$ 0.001
Common stock, shares authorized	85,000,000	85,000,000
Common stock, shares issued	25,667,960	24,991,300
Common stock, shares outstanding	25,667,960	24,991,300

Jun. 30, 2024 Dec. 31, 2023

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED	3 Month	hs Ended	6 Months Ended		
STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited) - USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	3 Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	
Revenue:					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$ 16,506,426	\$ 19,579,708	\$ 45,364,632	\$ 39,468,441	
Operating expenses:					
Cost of revenues	9,580,358	8,757,626	23,231,209	18,400,640	
Selling and marketing	16,535,366	16,277,624	38,291,678	21,915,396	
General and administrative	4,670,798	3,405,638	9,913,236	7,094,067	
Research and development	3,668,698	3,208,584	8,033,936	6,278,432	
<u>Legal expense</u>	5,280,402	370,174	8,709,589	464,043	
Net gain on digital assets	(732,410)		(732,410)		
<u>Total operating expenses</u>	39,003,212	32,019,646	87,447,238	54,152,578	
Operating loss	(22,496,786)	(12,439,938)	(42,082,606)	(14,684,137)	
Other income (expense):					
Interest expense	(945,279)	(217,590)	(1,517,070)	(335,188)	
Interest income	936,241	328,477	1,826,501	490,481	
Total other income (expense), net	(9,038)	110,887	309,431	155,293	
Loss before income tax benefit	(22,505,824)	(12,329,051)	(41,773,175)	(14,528,844)	
Income tax benefit			(4,403,068)		
Net loss	(22,505,824)	(12,329,051)	(37,370,107)	(14,528,844)	
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interests	(23,011)	(44,330)	(43,210)	(44,330)	
Net loss attributable to controlling interests	\$	\$	\$	\$	
	(22,482,813)	(12,284,721)	(37,326,897)	(14,484,514)	
Net loss per common share - basic	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)	
Net loss per common share - diluted	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)	
Weighted average common shares outstanding - basic	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693	
Weighted average common shares outstanding - diluted	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693	
Licensed content and other revenue					
Revenue:					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$ 15,306,128	\$ 10,288,687	\$ 40,576,400	\$ 16,376,545	
Pay it Forward revenue					
Revenue:					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$ 1,200,298	\$ 9,291,021	\$ 4,788,232	\$ 23,091,896	

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (Unaudited) - USD	Class A	Common Stock Class B	Stock	Stock	n Additional Paid-In Capital	Accumulated Deficit	l Noncontrolling Interests	, Total
(\$) Balance as of beginning at	\$ 10,959	\$ 3,349	\$ 52	\$ 9,912	\$			\$
Dec. 31, 2022	\$ 10,939	Ф 3,3 4 9	\$ 32	\$ 9,912	41,215,939 ((19,239,049)		22,001,162
Balance as of beginning (in units) at Dec. 31, 2022	10,959,163	5 3,348,988	8 52,056	9,912,072	2			
Balance as of ending (in units) at Jun. 30, 2023	10,959,163	5 3,348,988	8 580,970	9,935,006	5			
Stock options exercised				\$ 24	15,651			15,675
Stock options exercised (in units)				22,934				
Issuance of Common Stock			\$ 529		7,499,471			7,500,000
Issuance of Common Stock (in units)	<u>1</u>		528,914					
Stock-based compensation					415,613			415,613
expense Net loss					(14,484,514)	\$ (44,330)	(14,528,844)
Balance as of ending at Jun.	\$ 10,959	¢ 2 240	¢ 501	¢ 0 026	·			
<u>30, 2023</u>	\$ 10,939	\$ 3,349	\$ 581	\$ 9,936	49,146,674 (33,723,303)	(44,330)	15,403,606
Balance as of beginning at Mar. 31, 2023	\$ 10,959	\$ 3,349	\$ 581	\$ 9,935	48,916,547 (21,438,842)		27,502,529
Balance as of beginning (in units) at Mar. 31, 2023	10,959,163	5 3,348,988	8 580,970	9,934,659)			
Balance as of ending (in units) at Jun. 30, 2023	10,959,165	5 3,348,988	8 580,970	9,935,006	5			
Stock options exercised				\$ 1	3,856			3,857
Stock options exercised (in				347				
units) Stock-based compensation								
expense					226,271			226,271
Net loss					(12,284,721)	(44,330)	(12,329,051)
Balance as of ending at Jun. 30, 2023	\$ 10,959	\$ 3,349	\$ 581	\$ 9,936	49,146,674 ((33,723,563)	(44,330)	15,403,606
Balance as of beginning at Dec. 31, 2023	\$ 10,939	\$ 3,346	\$ 899	\$ 9,807	49,875,530 (10,073,191)	(151,670)	\$ 39,675,660
Balance as of beginning (in units) at Dec. 31, 2023	10,939,165	5 3,346,358	8 898,316	9,807,461	1			24,991,300
Balance as of ending (in units)	10,939,165	5 3 346 359	R 1 681 423	8 9 701 014	1			25,667,960
at Jun. 30, 2024	10,555,10.	3 3,3 10,33	31,001,120					
Stock options exercised (in				\$ 103	224,064			\$ 224,167
units)				102,889				
Issuance of Common Stock			\$ 582		8,249,389			8,249,971
Issuance of Common Stock (in	<u>1</u>		581,803					
units) Transfer of Common Stock			\$ 201	\$ (201)				
Transfer of Common Stock (in	<u>l</u>							
units)			201,304	(201,304))			

Repurchase of Common Stock				\$ (8)	(113,886)	(113,894)
Repurchase of Common Stock				(8,032)		
(in units)				(8,032)		
Stock-based compensation					1,515,274	1,515,274
expense					,	, ,
<u>Cumulative translation</u> adjustment					(2,063)	(2,063)
Net loss					(37,326,897) (43,210)	(37,370,107)
Balance as of ending at Jun.					(37,320,077) (43,210)	(37,370,107)
30, 2024	\$ 10,939	\$ 3,346	\$ 1,682	\$ 9,701	59,750,371 (47,402,151) (194,880)) 12,179,008
Balance as of beginning at Mar. 31, 2024	\$ 10,939	\$ 3,346	\$ 1,085	\$ 9,636	50,908,243 (24,919,100) (171,869) \$\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\
Balance as of beginning (in units) at Mar. 31, 2024	10,939,16	53,346,35	8 1,084,48	49,636,27	9	
Balance as of ending (in units)	10 030 16	53,346,35	8 1 681 42	3 9 701 01	4	25,667,960
at Jun. 30, 2024	10,737,10	22,270,22	01,001,72	37,701,01	•	23,007,700
Stock options exercised				\$ 84	152,388	\$ 152,472
Stock options exercised (in				84,283		
<u>units)</u>				0 1,000		
Issuance of Common Stock			\$ 582		8,249,389	8,249,971
Issuance of Common Stock (in	<u>1</u>		581,803			
units)			Φ 1.5	ሰ (1.7)		
Transfer of Common Stock			\$ 15	\$ (15)		
Transfer of Common Stock (in units)	1		15,136	(15,136)		
Repurchase of Common Stock	-			\$ (4)	(62,558)	(62,562)
Repurchase of Common Stock				(4,412)		
(in units)				(4,412)		
Stock-based compensation					502,909	502,909
<u>expense</u>					202,505	002,505
Cumulative translation					(238)	(238)
<u>adjustment</u>					, ,	, ,
Net loss					(22,482,813) (23,011)	(22,505,824)
Balance as of ending at Jun.	\$ 10,939	\$ 3,346	\$ 1,682	\$ 9,701	\$ \$ 59,750,371 (47,402,151) \$ (194,88	80) \$ 12,170,000
<u>30, 2024</u>					39,/30,3/1 (4/,402,131)	12,179,008

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH	3 Mont	hs Ended	6 Mont	6 Months Ended	
FLOWS (Unaudited) - USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Ended Dec. 31, 2023
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net loss	\$	\$	\$	\$	
	(22,505,824	(12,329,051)(37,370,107)(14,528,844)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash					
and cash equivalents used in operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization			524,206	406,063	
Amortization of operating lease assets			343,521	329,555	
Stock-based compensation expense			1,515,274	415,613	
Net gain on digital assets	(732,410)		(732,410)	,	
Investments in affiliates gain	() -)		(38,891)	(56,713)	
Non-cash interest expense			())	12,031	
Change in deferred income taxes			(4,403,068)	,	
Change in operating assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable			16,539,539	4,293,807	
Physical media inventory			(279,532)	(2,448,487)	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets			(990,694)	(2,852,707)	
Certificate of deposit				154,187	
Licensing receivables			(5,862,011)		
Content			(317,747)	(208,642)	
Other long-term assets			(15,000)		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses			2,082,526	3,370,546	
Accrued licensing royalties			(3,918,106)	(338,706)	
Operating lease liabilities			(325,368)	(321,559)	
<u>Deferred revenue</u>			3,768,831	1,773,493	
Net cash and cash equivalents used in operating			(29 479 037)(10,000,363)	
activities			(2), 17),037)(10,000,505)	
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Purchases of property and equipment			(244,581)		
Issuance of note receivable				(1,667,213)	
Collections of note receivable			1,688,769		
Purchase of digital assets			(48,515)	(31,778)	
Sale of digital assets			964,178	(11=05=)	
Investments in affiliates			39,458	(417,863)	
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by			1,046,998	593,906	
investing activities Cash flows from financing activities					
Cash flows from financing activities:			(15 704 400	(2,000,000)	
Repayment of notes payable Receipt of notes payable			•	10.406.204	
Receipt of notes payable			15,043,019	10,400,204	

Repayment of accrued settlement costs				(112,163)	
Exercise of stock options			224,167	15,675	
<u>Issuance of common stock</u>			8,249,971	7,500,000	\$
				,,,,,,,,,,	7,500,000
Repurchase of common stock			(113,894)		
Debt financing fees				(293,443)	
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by			7 618 840	15,516,273	
financing activities			7,010,040	13,310,273	
Effect of changes in foreign currency exchange			(2,063)		
rates on cash and cash equivalents			(2,003)		
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash			(20,815,262) 6 100 916	
equivalents			(20,613,202	10,109,810	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of			25 201 425	10,721,628	10 721 620
period					
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	¢ / 206 162	\$	1 296 162	16,831,444	\$
	\$ 4,360,103	16,831,444	4,380,103	10,651,444	25,201,425
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow					
information:					
Cash paid for interest			949,124	\$ 216,936	
Supplemental schedule of noncash financing					
activities					
Operating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities	<u> </u>		\$ 2,137,262		

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

1. Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Organization

The Company comprises Angel Studios, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries Dry Bar Comedy, LLC (a Utah limited liability company organized on January 20, 2017), Angel Studios Licensing, LLC, (a Utah limited liability company organized on September 15, 2020), Angel Studios Production, LLC (a Utah limited liability company organized on July 6, 2021), Angel Studios OF I, LLC, (a Utah limited liability company organized on July 14, 2021), Angel Studios 001, Inc. (a Delaware Corporation organized on November 1, 2023), Angel Studios BHC, S.A., DE C.V. (an El Salvadoran public limited company organized on July 26, 2023), Angel Studios Licensing B.V., (a Netherlands private limited company organized on September 13, 2023), Angel Studios Distribution Limited (a United Kingdom limited company organized on September 13, 2023), Angel Acceleration Fund Management, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company organized on July 15, 2022), and Angel Acceleration Fund GP, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company organized on June 17, 2022) (collectively, the "Company"). Angel Studios, Inc. was originally organized as a Utah limited liability company on November 13, 2013. On February 7, 2014, the entity converted to a Delaware corporation. The Company's mission is to share stories with the world that amplify light. This is done by aligning the Company's interests with those of the creators and the audience and utilizing the wisdom of crowds to help guide decisions on the content that gets created.

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States ("U.S.") generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial information. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of the Company's management, all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation have been reflected in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. Operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024. The balance sheet at December 31, 2023 has been derived from the audited financial statements at that date, but does not include all the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read together with the annual audited consolidated financial statements and related notes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 included in the Company's Registration Statement on Form 10 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 13, 2024 (as amended, the "Registration Statement").

As comprehensive income equals net income, separate statements of comprehensive income were not included in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates are based on historical experience and on various other assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable under

the circumstances. Regularly, the Company evaluates the assumptions, judgments, and estimates. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

Digital Assets

In 2021, the Company saw a need to further diversify and maximize returns on cash balances that are not required to maintain adequate operating liquidity. As such, the Company implemented a policy that would allow for the investment of a portion of its cash in certain specified alternative reserve assets. Thereafter, the Company invested an aggregate of approximately \$10,600,000 in Bitcoin (digital assets) under this policy as of December 31, 2021. The Company believes their Bitcoin holdings are highly liquid. However, digital assets may be subject to volatile market prices, which may be unfavorable at the time when the Company wants or needs to liquidate them. The Company will record an impairment of the digital asset during the reporting period if the fair value drops below the cost basis of the digital assets. An impairment of \$1,717 was recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2024.

The Company sold Bitcoin holdings with a total book value of \$230,051 for a net gain of \$734,127 during the second quarter of 2024.

Liquidity

The condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the Company will continue to operate as a going concern within one year from the date of issuance of these financial statements. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company incurred a net loss of approximately \$37,400,000 and used cash in operating activities of approximately \$29,500,000. The Company had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$47,400,000 as of June 30, 2024. A significant portion of the net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024, was due to a one-time contractual commitment for marketing spend on a theatrical release and increased marketing expenses to grow Angel Guild subscriptions. Management does not anticipate the same level of marketing spend as a percentage of revenue for future theatrical releases. The distribution agreement with the Chosen, which has generated significant past revenues, was canceled during the quarter ended June 30, 2024. The Company could also be required to make payments as a result of unfavorable outcomes of litigation. Management anticipates that the Company will continue to incur operating losses and use cash in operating activities for the rest of 2024 and into 2025.

Management is working to increase revenues through the growth of Angel Guild subscriptions, the Company's pipeline of theatrical releases in the second half of 2024 and in 2025, and additional streaming agreements. The Company holds Bitcoin assets valued at approximately \$9,916,000 as of June 30, 2024. The Company finances marketing activities for theatrical releases through print and advertising loan agreements with individual and institutional investors. Additionally, the Company has raised capital through the sale of common stock, generating approximately \$7,500,000 during the year ended December 31, 2023, and approximately \$8,250,000 during the six months ended June 30, 2024. Management believes it will be able to fund operating capital shortfalls for the next year through the issuance of debt and common stock. While there is no assurance of success, management remains committed to its plans to grow revenues and manage expenses. If these efforts are not successful, or if securing debt and selling common stock on acceptable terms proves challenging, the Company would need to significantly cut back on operations, which could materially affect our financial condition and/or our ability to continue as a going concern.

Accounts Receivable

The Company records its accounts receivable at sales value less an allowance for doubtful accounts receivable. Management determines the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable in accordance with ASC 326 by segmenting the receivables portfolio and using historical experience, market conditions and account aging to determine an allowance for each segment.

Account balances are written off against the allowance when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of receivables previously written off are recorded when payment is received. As of June 30, 2024, the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$239,431. As of December 31, 2023, the Company's allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$273,333.

Physical Inventory

Physical inventory consists of Apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other merchandise purchased for resale, related to content Angel Studios is distributing. Physical inventory is recorded at average cost. The Company periodically reviews the physical media inventory for excess supply, obsolescence, and valuations above estimated realization amounts, and provides a reserve to cover these items. Management determined that no reserve for physical media inventory was necessary as of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023.

Investments in Affiliates

Investments in affiliates represent the Company's investments in noncontrolling interests. The Company's investments where the Company has significant influence, but does not control, and joint ventures which are variable interest entities ("VIE") in which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the equity method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements. The Company's investments where the Company has little or no influence and which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the cost method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Under the equity method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and adjusted for the Company's share of net earnings or losses and reduced by distributions. Equity in earnings is recognized based on the Company's ownership interest in the earnings of the VIE. Under the cost method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and will be reduced by any distributions received.

Notes Receivable

The Company enters into various notes receivables with filmmakers for marketing and other purposes. The Company records its notes receivable based on actual amounts loaned or paid for on behalf of the filmmaker. The Company also has a note receivable from the disposition of a business in 2021. The Company establishes specific reserves for those customer accounts identified with collection problems due to insolvency or other issues. The Company's notes receivable are considered past due when payment has not been received within 30 days of the due date. The amounts of the specific reserves are estimated by management based on various assumptions including the customer's financial position, age of the receivables, and changes in payment schedules and histories.

Notes receivable balances are charged off against the allowance for doubtful notes when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of notes receivable previously charged off are recorded when payment is received. The allowance for doubtful notes receivable was \$0 as of June 30, 2024, and 2023.

Accrued Licensing Royalties

Accrued licensing royalties represent amounts owed by the Company to filmmakers based on the contractual terms agreed upon with the filmmaker. Estimates are made based on available information and historical experience, taking into consideration any known uncertainties. Where necessary, accruals are adjusted in subsequent periods to reflect changes in circumstances or estimates.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue when a customer obtains control of promised products or services. The amount of revenue recognized reflects the consideration that the Company expects to be entitled to receive in exchange for these products or services. The Company applies the following five steps: 1) Identify the contract with the customer; 2) Identify the performance obligations in the contract; 3) Determine the transaction price; 4) Allocate the transaction price to performance obligations in the contract; and 5) Recognize revenue when or as the Company satisfies a performance obligation. The following components represent the most significant portions of revenue being recognized:

Digital and Physical Media Revenue

The Company has partnered with creators to distribute the creators' licensed original content and related merchandise. Physical media represents apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other intellectual property. Digital delivery represents streaming-based delivery of content via the Company's platforms. Revenue is recognized as products are delivered upon streaming, or upon shipment of physical media. Digital and physical media revenue is recognized at a point in time – when streamed digitally, or when physically shipped. Physical media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$745,181 and \$3,808,032, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$2,612,373 and \$7,186,561, respectively. Digital media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$491,007 and \$144,082, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,083,284 and \$297,105, respectively.

Pay it Forward Revenue

Pay it Forward revenue consists of payments made from customers who want to keep the Company's content free to general users and help create future episodes and seasons of their favorite shows. Pay it Forward revenues are reported as Pay it Forward revenue in the condensed consolidated statements of operations in accordance with ASC Topic 958, Not-for-Profit Entities. Pay it Forward revenue (excluding theatrical Pay it Forward receipts) for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,200,298 and \$9,291,021, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,788,232 and \$23,091,896, respectively.

The Company also collects Pay it Forward payments for the Company's upcoming or current theatrical releases. These collections are used to offset the cost the Company incurs to purchase free or discounted tickets, ("ticket redemption expenses"), for people who may not have otherwise been able to watch the film. If total theatrical Pay it Forward payments are in excess of total ticket redemption expenses, the excess amount will initially be included on the Company's financial statements as deferred revenue. Deferred revenue will be recognized as Pay it Forward revenue during a reporting period if future ticket redemption expenses are expected to be less than the deferred revenue balance. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company recognized no Pay it Forward revenue specific to theatrical releases. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$782,125 and \$850,225, respectively, of deferred revenue related to Pay it Forward specific to theatrical release. This is expected to be redeemed with free or discounted tickets or recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Angel Guild Revenue

The Angel Guild is a membership that gives certain benefits, such as early access to certain content or the ability to vote on future content, to paying members. Members have the option to pay either on a monthly or annual basis and payments for memberships are

initially recorded as deferred revenue. Revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis over the subscription period. Angel Guild revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$7,576,999 and \$47,978, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,239,312 and \$47,978, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$6,257,345 and \$2,382,251, respectively, of deferred revenue related to Angel Guild revenue. This is expected to be recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Theatrical Release Revenue

Prior to the digital release of licensed content, the Company might provide the option to release content as part of a theatrical release. Revenue from these events is recognized at a point in time – when the theatrical showing takes place. The Company will negotiate the terms of the theatrical distribution window (ranging from a few weeks to a few months), profit sharing percentage, and collection terms with the theater owners prior to the release. Theatrical release revenue fluctuates depending on the timing and scale of theatrical showings. Theatrical release revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,492,280 and \$4,596,313, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,876,923 and \$5,504,967, respectively.

Content Licensing

Our content licensing arrangements include fixed fee and minimum guarantee arrangements, and sales or usage based royalties. Our fixed fee or minimum guarantee licensing arrangements may,

in some cases, include multiple titles, multiple license periods (windows), rights to exploitation in different media, or rights to exploitation in multiple territories, which may be considered distinct performance obligations. When these performance obligations are considered distinct, the fixed fee or minimum guarantee in the arrangement is allocated to the title, window, media right or territory as applicable, based on estimates of relative standalone selling prices. The amounts related to each performance obligation (i.e., title, window, media or territory) are recognized when the content has been delivered, and the window for the exploitation right in that territory has begun, which is the point in time at which the customer is able to begin to use and benefit from the content.

Sales or usage based royalties represent amounts due to us based on the "sale" or "usage" of our content by the customer, and revenues are recognized at the later of when the subsequent sale or usage occurs, or the performance obligation to which some or all the sales or usage-based royalty has been allocated has been satisfied (or partially satisfied). Generally, when we license completed content (with standalone functionality, such as a movie, or television show), our performance obligation will be satisfied prior to the sale or usage. The actual amounts due to us under these arrangements are typically not reported to us until several months after the close of the reporting period. We record revenue under these arrangements for the amounts due and not yet reported to us based on estimates of the sales or usage of these customers and pursuant to the terms of the contracts. Such estimates are based on information from our customers, historical experience with similar titles in that market or territory, the performance of the title in other markets and/ or available data in the industry. While we believe these estimates are reasonable estimates of the amounts due under these arrangements, such estimated amounts could differ from the actual amounts to be subsequently reported by the customer, which could be higher or lower than our estimates, and could result in an adjustment to revenues in future periods. Any adjustments booked during the June 30, 2024 and 2023 periods have been immaterial.

For certain multi-year licensing arrangements, payments may be due over a longer period. When the Company expects the period between fulfillment of its performance obligation and the receipt of payment to be greater than a year, a significant financing component is present. In these cases, such payments are discounted to present value based on a discount rate reflective of a separate financing transaction between the customer and the Company, at contract inception. The Company does not assess contracts with deferred payments for significant financing components if, at contract inception, the Company expects the period between fulfillment of the performance obligation and subsequent payment to be one year or less.

Content licensing arrangements can last between several months to up to 10 years. The typical period ranges around 3 years.

Content licensing revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,495,733 and \$1,552,075, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$10,968,469 and \$3,097,219, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$0 and \$71,658, respectively, of deferred revenue related to content licensing.

Other Revenue

Other revenue consists of tickets to Dry Bar Comedy shows and other events, concession sales, general and administrative management fees, and in-app advertising. Other revenue is recognized when the services are performed or when the event takes place. Other revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$504,928 and \$140,207, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$796,039 and \$242,715, respectively.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of revenues represents the direct costs incurred by the Company in generating its revenue. These costs include expenses directly associated with the goods or services sold during the reporting period. Cost of revenues is recognized in the condensed consolidated statement of operations in the period in which the related revenue is recognized, following the matching principle.

Components of cost of revenues include licensing royalty expense, film delivery costs, hosting, merchandise costs, credit card fees, freight and shipping costs, and costs of services provided.

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-based payments made to employees, including grants of employee stock options, are measured using a fair value-based method. The related expense is recorded in the statements of operations over the period of service.

Income Taxes

Income taxes are provided for the tax effects of transactions reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and consist of taxes currently due plus deferred taxes related primarily to differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities. The deferred taxes represent the future tax return consequences of those differences, which will either be taxable or deductible when the assets and liabilities are recovered or settled. Deferred income tax assets are reviewed periodically for recoverability, and valuation allowances are provided when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred income tax assets may not be realized.

The Company believes that it has appropriate support for the income tax positions taken and to be taken on its tax returns and that its accruals for tax liabilities are adequate for all open tax years based on an assessment of many factors including experience and interpretations of tax laws applied to the facts of each matter. The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and certain state jurisdictions.

Basic and Diluted Earnings (Loss) Per Share

Basic earnings (loss) per share attributable to the Company is computed by dividing income (loss) attributable to the Company by the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share attributable to the Company gives effect to all dilutive potential shares that are outstanding during the period (if any) and excludes stock options that are anti-dilutive as a result of any net losses during the period.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU No. 2023-08, "Intangibles-Goodwill and Other-Crypto Assets (Subtopic 350-60): Accounting for and Disclosure of Crypto Assets." This standard provides accounting and disclosure guidance for crypto assets that meet the definition of an intangible asset and certain other criteria. In-scope assets are subsequently measured at fair value with changes recorded in the condensed consolidated statement of operations. The standard requires separate presentation of (1) in-scope crypto assets from other intangible assets and (2) changes in the fair value of those crypto assets. Disclosure of significant crypto asset holdings and an annual reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of crypto assets are also required. This ASU becomes effective for annual periods beginning in 2025, including interim periods, with early adoption permitted. The Company is assessing the impact of this ASU and whether or not to early adopt this new standard.

Notes Payable

Notes Payable
Notes Payable

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

2. Notes Payable

In November 2022, the Company entered into a print and advertising ("P&A") loan agreement where the Company could draw up to \$5,000,000 related to print and advertising expenses incurred during the theatrical release of specific content. The maturity date of the note was March 31, 2023, and was payable along with a 10% coupon on the aggregate amount drawn. The loan principal and all outstanding interest were paid in full in March 2023.

In June 2023, the Company closed on a round of crowdfunding for P&A expenses, in anticipation of the release of the Sound of Freedom film, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the film. The revenue participation rights allow each investor the right to receive an amount not to exceed 120% (initial investment plus a 20% return) of their crowdfunded amount. The investors have first priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the film and shall be paid in full before any other claims from the film are paid. The money raised was approximately \$5 million. The payback date was based on the timing of cash collections from the theatrical run of the film and was payable, directly to the investors. The \$5 million was recorded as notes payable and the 20% return was accrued over the term of the note and recorded as interest expense on the consolidated statements of operations. Issuance costs for this raise were approximately

\$300,000, which was recorded as a note discount. As of December 31, 2023, the notes and interest had been repaid, and the note discount had been fully amortized.

During 2023, the Company entered into several additional rounds of P&A expense raises with institutional investors, in anticipation of the release of several different films, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the films. The revenue participation rights allow each institutional investor the right to receive an amount not to exceed 110% (initial investment plus a 10% return) of their invested amount. The institutional investors have first priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the particular film they invested in and shall be paid in full before any other claims from the film are paid. The money raised was approximately \$20,985,000 which was recorded as notes payable and the 10% return was accrued over the term of the notes and recorded as interest expense on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The payback dates were based on the timing of cash collections from the various theatrical runs of the films. There were no issuance costs related to these raises. As of December 31, 2023, \$17,000,000 of the notes and \$1,700,000 in related interest had been repaid. All remaining principal and interest was paid back in the first quarter of 2024.

In February 2024, the Company entered into a revolving P&A loan agreement with a related-party. See Note 5 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included herein for further discussion.

In May 2024, the Company entered into P&A expense raises totaling \$3,000,000. The maturity date is dependent on the timing of cash collections from theatrical sales, licensing revenue, merchandise sales and other revenue. The principal balance is payable along with a 10% coupon on the total loans, and is expected to mature within the next year.

On May 7, 2024, the Company entered into a short-term loan agreement for \$500,000 with a 10% interest rate and maturity date of 100 days.

Commitments and Contingencies

Commitments and Contingencies.
Commitments and Contingencies

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

3. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation

The Company is involved in legal proceedings from time to time arising in the normal course of business. The Company has received, and may in the future continue to receive, claims from third parties.

Litigation is necessary to defend the Company. The results of any current or future complex litigation matters cannot be predicted with certainty, and regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact because of defense and settlement costs, distraction of management and resources, and other factors. Additionally, these matters may change in the future as the litigation and factual discovery unfolds. Legal fees are expensed as incurred. Insurance recoveries associated with legal costs incurred are recorded when they are received.

The Company assesses whether there is a reasonable possibility that a loss, or additional losses beyond those already accrued, may be incurred (a Material Loss). If there is a reasonable possibility that a Material Loss may be incurred, the Company discloses an estimate or range of the amount of loss, either individually or in the aggregate, or discloses that an estimate of loss cannot be made. If a Material Loss occurs due to an unfavorable outcome in any legal matter, this may have an adverse effect on the condensed consolidated financial position, results of operations, and liquidity of the Company. The Company records a provision for each liability when determined to be probable, and the amount of the loss may be reasonably estimated. These provisions are reviewed annually and adjusted as additional information becomes available. The Company is involved in legal proceedings from time to time arising in the normal course of business. Management, after consultation with legal counsel, believes that the outcome of these proceedings will not have a material impact on the Company's condensed consolidated financial position, results from operations or liquidity. The actual amounts from the resolution of these matters could vary from management's estimate.

Common Stock

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

Common Stock Common Stock

4. Common Stock

The Company has authorized capital stock consisting of 85,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of which 27,500,000 shares have been designated as Class A Common Stock, 4,000,000 have been designated as Class B Common Stock, 38,000,000 have been designated as Class C Common Stock, and 15,500,000 have been designated as Class F Common Stock (collectively, the "Common Stock").

Loss per Share

The following table represents the Company's loss per share for the three and six months ending June 30:

	Three Months Ended					Six Mont	ths Ended	
	2024		2023		2024			2023
Numerator:								
Net loss attributable to								
controlling interests	\$(22	,482,813)	\$(12,284,721)	\$(3'	7,326,897)	\$(14	1,484,514)
· ·								
Denominator:								
Weighted average basic shares								
outstanding	25	,276,878	24,824,083		25,138,698		24,672,693	
Effect of dilutive shares				_		_		_
Weighted average diluted shares	25,276,878		2	24,824,083		25,138,698		1,672,693
Basic loss per share	\$	(0.889)	\$	(0.495)	\$	(1.485)	\$	(0.587)
Diluted loss per share	\$	(0.889)	\$	(0.495)	\$	(1.485)	\$	(0.587)

Basic loss per share includes no dilution and is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted loss per share is calculated similarly to basic earnings per share except that the denominator is increased to include the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if the potential common shares had been issued and if the common shares were dilutive. All potential common shares were anti-dilutive as a result of the Company's net losses during the period presented. If the Company had income during the periods presented, the number of dilutive shares should be 1,617,912 and 1,062,335 for the three months ended June 2024 and 2023, respectively, and 1,596,761 and 1,021,570 for the six months ended June 2024 and 2023, respectively.

Related-Party Transactions

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

Related-Party Transactions Related-Party Transactions

5. Related-Party Transactions

The Company has a marketing services contract with an entity owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. During the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company incurred expenses of \$81,915 and \$231,500, respectively, to the related party for marketing services. During the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company incurred expenses of \$303,370 and \$333,650, respectively, to the related party for marketing services.

In July 2021, the Company purchased a 50% interest in the entity that owns the building in which the Company leases its office space from. Lease payments made during the period of related party ownership were \$146,172 and \$104,700 for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, respectively, and \$252,506 and \$241,150 for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, respectively.

In July 2022, the Company purchased an 8% interest in an entity ("Tuttle Twins, LLC") that is partially owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. This entity produces content for the Company's platforms. The total purchase price was \$1,747,980. In 2023, the Company entered into negotiations to acquire this entity in full. While negotiations are ongoing, the Company agreed to fund the operations of the entity. The Company funded a total of \$900,000 in 2023. During the first six months of 2024, the Company funded an additional \$2,700,000 related to supporting operations of the entity which was expensed by the Company during 2024.

In February 2024, the Company entered into a revolving P&A loan agreement with Angel P&A, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Angel P&A") that is 100% owned by one or more of the Company's directors, officers, and stockholders. Angel P&A was set up for the specific purpose of raising up to \$15,000,000 in P&A funds for the Company to use for upcoming theatrical releases, in exchange for revenue participation rights of the films. The revenue participation rights allow Angel P&A the right to receive an amount not to exceed 110% (initial investment plus a 10% return) of their invested amount. Angel P&A has priority on the cash receipts to the Company of the particular film they invested in and shall be paid in full before any other claims, with the exception of crowdfunding

P&A raised (if any) which would take first priority, from the film are paid. An initial draw of \$10,000,000 took place in March 2024 and was paid back in June 2024 along with the 10% return. Once Angel P&A receives the repayment on these notes, the interest portion will be distributed to the institutional investors and the original investment can either remain at Angel P&A for additional P&A loans needed by Company or be returned to the institutional investors until the Company has further need of the funds. The commitment period between Angel P&A and Company, and between Angel P&A and the investors, lasts through February 2027. Angel P&A has no employees and is not anticipated to incur any operating expenses. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, \$0 and \$0, respectively, of notes payable and related interest was due to Angel P&A.

Subsequent Events

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

Subsequent Events
Subsequent Events

6. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through August 14, 2024, which is the date the condensed consolidated financial statements were available to be issued.

In July 2024, the Company sold an aggregate of 219,767 shares of its Class C Common Stock to various purchasers, including certain of its executive officers and directors. The price of the Class C Common Stock was \$14.18 per share.

In July 2024, the Company drew \$2,000,000 from the revolving P&A loan agreement with Angel P&A. The draw amount, along with a 10% coupon on the aggregate amount drawn, is repayable pursuant to a note with a maturity date in September 2024.

Pay vs Performance Disclosure - USD (\$) 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024 Jun. 30, 2023 Jun. 30, 2024 Jun. 30, 2023

Pay vs Performance Disclosure

Net Income (Loss)

\$ (22,482,813) \$ (12,284,721) \$ (37,326,897) \$ (14,484,514)

Insider Trading 3 Months Ended Arrangements Jun. 30, 2024

Trading Arrangements, by Individual

Rule 10b5-1 Arrangement Adopted false
Non-Rule 10b5-1 Arrangement Adopted false
Rule 10b5-1 Arrangement Terminated false
Non-Rule 10b5-1 Arrangement Terminated false

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Policies)

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States ("U.S.") generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial information. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of the Company's management, all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation have been reflected in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. Operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024. The balance sheet at December 31, 2023 has been derived from the audited financial statements at that date, but does not include all the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read together with the annual audited consolidated financial statements and related notes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 included in the Company's Registration Statement on Form 10 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 13, 2024 (as amended, the "Registration Statement").

As comprehensive income equals net income, separate statements of comprehensive income were not included in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Use of Estimates

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates are based on historical experience and on various other assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable under the circumstances. Regularly, the Company evaluates the assumptions, judgments, and estimates. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

Digital Assets

Digital Assets

In 2021, the Company saw a need to further diversify and maximize returns on cash balances that are not required to maintain adequate operating liquidity. As such, the Company implemented a policy that would allow for the investment of a portion of its cash in certain specified alternative reserve assets. Thereafter, the Company invested an aggregate of approximately \$10,600,000 in Bitcoin (digital assets) under this policy as of December 31, 2021. The Company believes their Bitcoin holdings are highly liquid. However, digital assets may be subject to volatile market prices, which may be unfavorable at the time when the Company wants or needs to liquidate them. The Company will record an impairment of the digital asset during the reporting period if the fair value drops below the cost basis of the digital assets. An impairment of \$1,717 was recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2024.

The Company sold Bitcoin holdings with a total book value of \$230,051 for a net gain of \$734,127 during the second quarter of 2024.

Liquidity

Liquidity

The condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the Company will continue to operate as a going concern within one year from the date of issuance of these

financial statements. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company incurred a net loss of approximately \$37,400,000 and used cash in operating activities of approximately \$29,500,000. The Company had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$47,400,000 as of June 30, 2024. A significant portion of the net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024, was due to a one-time contractual commitment for marketing spend on a theatrical release and increased marketing expenses to grow Angel Guild subscriptions. Management does not anticipate the same level of marketing spend as a percentage of revenue for future theatrical releases. The distribution agreement with the Chosen, which has generated significant past revenues, was canceled during the quarter ended June 30, 2024. The Company could also be required to make payments as a result of unfavorable outcomes of litigation. Management anticipates that the Company will continue to incur operating losses and use cash in operating activities for the rest of 2024 and into 2025.

Management is working to increase revenues through the growth of Angel Guild subscriptions, the Company's pipeline of theatrical releases in the second half of 2024 and in 2025, and additional streaming agreements. The Company holds Bitcoin assets valued at approximately \$9,916,000 as of June 30, 2024. The Company finances marketing activities for theatrical releases through print and advertising loan agreements with individual and institutional investors. Additionally, the Company has raised capital through the sale of common stock, generating approximately \$7,500,000 during the year ended December 31, 2023, and approximately \$8,250,000 during the six months ended June 30, 2024. Management believes it will be able to fund operating capital shortfalls for the next year through the issuance of debt and common stock. While there is no assurance of success, management remains committed to its plans to grow revenues and manage expenses. If these efforts are not successful, or if securing debt and selling common stock on acceptable terms proves challenging, the Company would need to significantly cut back on operations, which could materially affect our financial condition and/or our ability to continue as a going concern.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts Receivable

The Company records its accounts receivable at sales value less an allowance for doubtful accounts receivable. Management determines the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable in accordance with ASC 326 by segmenting the receivables portfolio and using historical experience, market conditions and account aging to determine an allowance for each segment.

Account balances are written off against the allowance when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of receivables previously written off are recorded when payment is received. As of June 30, 2024, the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$239,431. As of December 31, 2023, the Company's allowance for doubtful accounts receivable was \$273,333.

Physical Inventory

Physical Inventory

Physical inventory consists of Apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other merchandise purchased for resale, related to content Angel Studios is distributing. Physical inventory is recorded at average cost. The Company periodically reviews the physical media inventory for excess supply, obsolescence, and valuations above estimated realization amounts, and provides a reserve to cover these items. Management determined that no reserve for physical media inventory was necessary as of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023.

Investments in Affiliates

Investments in Affiliates

Investments in affiliates represent the Company's investments in noncontrolling interests. The Company's investments where the Company has significant influence, but does not control, and joint ventures which are variable interest entities ("VIE") in which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the equity method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements. The Company's investments where the Company has little or no influence and which the Company is not the primary beneficiary, are recorded under the cost method of accounting in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

Under the equity method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and adjusted for the Company's share of net earnings or losses and reduced by distributions. Equity in earnings is

recognized based on the Company's ownership interest in the earnings of the VIE. Under the cost method, the Company's investment is stated at cost and will be reduced by any distributions received.

Notes Receivable

Notes Receivable

The Company enters into various notes receivables with filmmakers for marketing and other purposes. The Company records its notes receivable based on actual amounts loaned or paid for on behalf of the filmmaker. The Company also has a note receivable from the disposition of a business in 2021. The Company establishes specific reserves for those customer accounts identified with collection problems due to insolvency or other issues. The Company's notes receivable are considered past due when payment has not been received within 30 days of the due date. The amounts of the specific reserves are estimated by management based on various assumptions including the customer's financial position, age of the receivables, and changes in payment schedules and histories.

Notes receivable balances are charged off against the allowance for doubtful notes when the potential for recovery is remote. Recoveries of notes receivable previously charged off are recorded when payment is received. The allowance for doubtful notes receivable was \$0 as of June 30, 2024, and 2023.

Accrued Licensing Royalties

Accrued Licensing Royalties

Accrued licensing royalties represent amounts owed by the Company to filmmakers based on the contractual terms agreed upon with the filmmaker. Estimates are made based on available information and historical experience, taking into consideration any known uncertainties. Where necessary, accruals are adjusted in subsequent periods to reflect changes in circumstances or estimates.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue when a customer obtains control of promised products or services. The amount of revenue recognized reflects the consideration that the Company expects to be entitled to receive in exchange for these products or services. The Company applies the following five steps: 1) Identify the contract with the customer; 2) Identify the performance obligations in the contract; 3) Determine the transaction price; 4) Allocate the transaction price to performance obligations in the contract; and 5) Recognize revenue when or as the Company satisfies a performance obligation. The following components represent the most significant portions of revenue being recognized:

Digital and Physical Media Revenue

The Company has partnered with creators to distribute the creators' licensed original content and related merchandise. Physical media represents apparel, DVDs, Blu-rays, books, and other intellectual property. Digital delivery represents streaming-based delivery of content via the Company's platforms. Revenue is recognized as products are delivered upon streaming, or upon shipment of physical media. Digital and physical media revenue is recognized at a point in time – when streamed digitally, or when physically shipped. Physical media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$745,181 and \$3,808,032, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$2,612,373 and \$7,186,561, respectively. Digital media revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$491,007 and \$144,082, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,083,284 and \$297,105, respectively.

Pay it Forward Revenue

Pay it Forward revenue consists of payments made from customers who want to keep the Company's content free to general users and help create future episodes and seasons of their favorite shows. Pay it Forward revenues are reported as Pay it Forward revenue in the condensed consolidated statements of operations in accordance with ASC Topic 958, Not-for-Profit Entities. Pay it Forward revenue (excluding theatrical Pay it Forward receipts) for the three months ended

June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,200,298 and \$9,291,021, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,788,232 and \$23,091,896, respectively.

The Company also collects Pay it Forward payments for the Company's upcoming or current theatrical releases. These collections are used to offset the cost the Company incurs to purchase free or discounted tickets, ("ticket redemption expenses"), for people who may not have otherwise been able to watch the film. If total theatrical Pay it Forward payments are in excess of total ticket redemption expenses, the excess amount will initially be included on the Company's financial statements as deferred revenue. Deferred revenue will be recognized as Pay it Forward revenue during a reporting period if future ticket redemption expenses are expected to be less than the deferred revenue balance. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, the Company recognized no Pay it Forward revenue specific to theatrical releases. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$782,125 and \$850,225, respectively, of deferred revenue related to Pay it Forward specific to theatrical release. This is expected to be redeemed with free or discounted tickets or recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Angel Guild Revenue

The Angel Guild is a membership that gives certain benefits, such as early access to certain content or the ability to vote on future content, to paying members. Members have the option to pay either on a monthly or annual basis and payments for memberships are

initially recorded as deferred revenue. Revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis over the subscription period. Angel Guild revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$7,576,999 and \$47,978, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,239,312 and \$47,978, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$6,257,345 and \$2,382,251, respectively, of deferred revenue related to Angel Guild revenue. This is expected to be recognized as revenue during the next 12 months.

Theatrical Release Revenue

Prior to the digital release of licensed content, the Company might provide the option to release content as part of a theatrical release. Revenue from these events is recognized at a point in time – when the theatrical showing takes place. The Company will negotiate the terms of the theatrical distribution window (ranging from a few weeks to a few months), profit sharing percentage, and collection terms with the theater owners prior to the release. Theatrical release revenue fluctuates depending on the timing and scale of theatrical showings. Theatrical release revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$4,492,280 and \$4,596,313, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$12,876,923 and \$5,504,967, respectively.

Content Licensing

Our content licensing arrangements include fixed fee and minimum guarantee arrangements, and sales or usage based royalties. Our fixed fee or minimum guarantee licensing arrangements may, in some cases, include multiple titles, multiple license periods (windows), rights to exploitation in different media, or rights to exploitation in multiple territories, which may be considered distinct performance obligations. When these performance obligations are considered distinct, the fixed fee or minimum guarantee in the arrangement is allocated to the title, window, media right or territory as applicable, based on estimates of relative standalone selling prices. The amounts related to each performance obligation (i.e., title, window, media or territory) are recognized when the content has been delivered, and the window for the exploitation right in that territory has begun, which is the point in time at which the customer is able to begin to use and benefit from the content.

Sales or usage based royalties represent amounts due to us based on the "sale" or "usage" of our content by the customer, and revenues are recognized at the later of when the subsequent sale or usage occurs, or the performance obligation to which some or all the sales or usage-based royalty has been allocated has been satisfied (or partially satisfied). Generally, when we license completed content (with standalone functionality, such as a movie, or television show), our performance obligation will be satisfied prior to the sale or usage. The actual amounts due to us under these arrangements are typically not reported to us until several months after the close of the reporting period. We record revenue under these arrangements for the amounts due and not yet reported to us based on estimates of the sales or usage of these customers and pursuant to the terms of

the contracts. Such estimates are based on information from our customers, historical experience with similar titles in that market or territory, the performance of the title in other markets and/or available data in the industry. While we believe these estimates are reasonable estimates of the amounts due under these arrangements, such estimated amounts could differ from the actual amounts to be subsequently reported by the customer, which could be higher or lower than our estimates, and could result in an adjustment to revenues in future periods. Any adjustments booked during the June 30, 2024 and 2023 periods have been immaterial.

For certain multi-year licensing arrangements, payments may be due over a longer period. When the Company expects the period between fulfillment of its performance obligation and the receipt of payment to be greater than a year, a significant financing component is present. In these cases, such payments are discounted to present value based on a discount rate reflective of a separate financing transaction between the customer and the Company, at contract inception. The Company does not assess contracts with deferred payments for significant financing components if, at contract inception, the Company expects the period between fulfillment of the performance obligation and subsequent payment to be one year or less.

Content licensing arrangements can last between several months to up to 10 years. The typical period ranges around 3 years.

Content licensing revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$1,495,733 and \$1,552,075, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$10,968,469 and \$3,097,219, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the Company had \$0 and \$71,658, respectively, of deferred revenue related to content licensing.

Other Revenue

Other revenue consists of tickets to Dry Bar Comedy shows and other events, concession sales, general and administrative management fees, and in-app advertising. Other revenue is recognized when the services are performed or when the event takes place. Other revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$504,928 and \$140,207, respectively and for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023, was \$796,039 and \$242,715, respectively.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of Revenues

Cost of revenues represents the direct costs incurred by the Company in generating its revenue. These costs include expenses directly associated with the goods or services sold during the reporting period. Cost of revenues is recognized in the condensed consolidated statement of operations in the period in which the related revenue is recognized, following the matching principle.

Components of cost of revenues include licensing royalty expense, film delivery costs, hosting, merchandise costs, credit card fees, freight and shipping costs, and costs of services provided.

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-based payments made to employees, including grants of employee stock options, are measured using a fair value-based method. The related expense is recorded in the statements of operations over the period of service.

Income Taxes

Income Taxes

Income taxes are provided for the tax effects of transactions reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and consist of taxes currently due plus deferred taxes related primarily to differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities. The deferred taxes represent the future tax return consequences of those differences, which will either be taxable or deductible when the assets and liabilities are recovered or settled. Deferred income tax assets are reviewed periodically for recoverability, and valuation allowances are provided when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred income tax assets may not be realized.

The Company believes that it has appropriate support for the income tax positions taken and to be taken on its tax returns and that its accruals for tax liabilities are adequate for all open tax years based on an assessment of many factors including experience and interpretations of tax laws applied to the facts of each matter. The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and certain state jurisdictions.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU No. 2023-08, "Intangibles-Goodwill and Other-Crypto Assets (Subtopic 350-60): Accounting for and Disclosure of Crypto Assets." This standard provides accounting and disclosure guidance for crypto assets that meet the definition of an intangible asset and certain other criteria. In-scope assets are subsequently measured at fair value with changes recorded in the condensed consolidated statement of operations. The standard requires separate presentation of (1) in-scope crypto assets from other intangible assets and (2) changes in the fair value of those crypto assets. Disclosure of significant crypto asset holdings and an annual reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of crypto assets are also required. This ASU becomes effective for annual periods beginning in 2025, including interim periods, with early adoption permitted. The Company is assessing the impact of this ASU and whether or not to early adopt this new standard.

Common Stock (Tables)

6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024

Common Stock

Schedule of loss per share

The following table represents the Company's loss per share for the three and six months ending June 30:

	Three Mo	nths Ended	Six Mont	hs Ended
	2024	2023	2024	2023
Numerator:				
Net loss attributable to				
controlling interests	\$(22,482,813)	\$(12,284,721)	\$(37,326,897)	\$(14,484,514)
Denominator:				
Weighted average basic shares				
outstanding	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693
Effect of dilutive shares	_		_	_
Weighted average diluted shares	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693
Basic loss per share	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)
Diluted loss per share	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Details) - USD (\$)	3 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024	6 Months Ended Jun. 30, 2024	Dec. 31, 2023	Jun. 30, 2023	Dec. 31, 2021
Description of Organization and Summary of					
Significant Accounting Policies					
Bitcoin (digital assets)	\$ 9,916,000	\$ 9,916,000)		\$ 10,600,000
Allowance for doubtful accounts receivable	239,431	239,431	\$ 273,333		
Reserve for physical media inventory	0	0	\$ 0		
Impairment of intangible assets		1,717			
Total book value	230,051				
Net gain	734,127				
Allowance for doubtful notes receivable	\$ 0	\$ 0		\$ 0	

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant	3 Months Ended		6 Mont	hs Ended	12 Months Ended	
Accounting Policies - Liquidity (Details) - USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Dec. 31, 2023	Dec. 31, 2021
Description of Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies						
Net loss Used cash in operating activity	\$ 22,505,824	\$ -12,329,05	\$ 137,370,107 (29,479,037)	\$ 14,528,844)(10,000,363)		
Accumulated deficit	47,402,151		47,402,151)(10,000,303)	\$ 10,073,191	
<u>Digital assets</u>	\$ 9,916,000		9,916,000			\$ 10,600,000
Sale of common stock			\$ 8,249,971	\$ 7,500,000	\$ 7,500,000	

Description of Organization and Summary of Significant	3 Months Ended		6 Mont		
Accounting Policies - Revenue Recognition (Details) - USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Dec. 31, 2023
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$	\$		\$	
	16,506,420	5 19,579,708	3 45,364,632	239,468,44	1
<u>Deferred revenue</u>	7,689,479		7,689,479		\$ 3,920,648
Digital Media Revenue					
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	491,007	144,082	1,083,284	297,105	
Physical Media Revenue					
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	745,181	3,808,032	2,612,373	7,186,561	
Pay it Forward revenue					
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$ 1,200,298	9,291,021	\$ 4,788,232	23,091,890	6
Pay it Forward revenue Revenue, Remaining					
Performance Obligation, Expected Timing of					
Satisfaction, Start Date [Axis]: 2024-04-01					
Disaggregation of revenue					
Amount expected to be recognized as revenue	12 months		12 months		
Pay-it-forward revenue related to theatrical releases					
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	\$ 0	0	\$ 0	0	
<u>Deferred revenue</u>	782,125		782,125		850,225
Angel Guild Revenue					
Disaggregation of revenue					
<u>Total revenue</u>	7,576,999	47,978	12,239,312	247,978	
<u>Deferred revenue</u>	\$ 6,257,345	,	\$ 6,257,345		2,382,251
Angel Guild Revenue Revenue, Remaining Performance Obligation, Expected Timing of Satisfaction, Start Date [Axis]: 2024-04-01					
Disaggregation of revenue					
Amount expected to be recognized as revenue	12 months		12 months		
Theatrical Release Revenue					
Disaggregation of revenue					
Total revenue	\$ 4,492,280	4,596,313	\$ 12,876,923	5,504,967	
Content Licensing	, , ,		, , ,		
Disaggregation of revenue					

Total revenue 1,495,733 1,552,075 10,968,4693,097,219

Deferred revenue 0 \$0 \$71,658

Term of agreements 3 years

Content Licensing | Maximum

Disaggregation of revenue

Term of agreements 10 years

Other revenues

Disaggregation of revenue

Total revenue

\$ 504,928 \$ 140,207 \$ 796,039 \$ 242,715

Notes Payable (Details) -		1 Months Ended		6 Montl	hs Ended	12 Months Ended		
USD (\$)	May 07, 2024	May 31, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Dec. 31, 2023	Mar. 31, 2023	Nov. 22, 2022
Notes Payable								
Coupon rate (in percent)	10.00%							
Receipt of notes payable				\$	\$			
				15,043,019	10,406,204	1		
<u>Issuance costs</u>					293,443			
Receipt of notes payable				15,784,423	32,000,000			
Notes payable				\$		\$		
				3,542,680		4,160,277		
Short-term loan agreement	\$							
	500,000							
Term of repayment	100							
	days							
Print and advertising loan								
<u>agreement</u>								
Notes Payable								
Maximum borrowing capacity								\$
								5,000,000
Coupon rate (in percent)		10.00%					10.00%)
Receipt of notes payable		\$						
		3,000,000						
Print and advertising expense								
raises with individual investor								
Notes Payable								
Maximum Revenue								
participation rights payable (in			120.00%					
percent)								
Rate of return on initial			20.00%					
investment (in percent)								
Receipt of notes payable			\$					
			5,000,000)				
<u>Issuance costs</u>			300,000					
Notes payable			\$		\$			
			5,000,000)	5,000,000			
P&A expense raises with								
<u>institutional investors</u>								
Notes Payable								
Maximum Revenue						110 000/		
participation rights payable (in						110.00%		
percent)								

Rate of return on initial	10.00%
investment (in percent)	10.0070
Receipt of notes payable	\$
	20,985,000
<u>Issuance costs</u>	0
Receipt of notes payable	17,000,000
Repayment of interest	\$
	1,700,000

Common Stock - Narratives	3 Months Ended	6 Months Ended			
(Details) - \$ / shares	Jun. 30, Jun. 30 2024 2023	<i>'</i>), Dec. 31, 2023		
Common Stock					
Authorized capital stock (in shares)	85,000,000	85,000,000	85,000,000		
Common Stock, par value (in dollars per share)	\$ 0.001	\$ 0.001	\$ 0.001		
Antidilutive Securities Excluded from Computation of Earnings Per Share, Amount	1,617,912 1,062,3351,596,761 1,021,570				
<u>Class A</u>					
Common Stock					
Authorized capital stock (in shares)	27,500,000	27,500,000			
<u>Class B</u>					
Common Stock					
Authorized capital stock (in shares)	4,000,000	4,000,000			
<u>Class C</u>					
Common Stock					
Authorized capital stock (in shares)	38,000,000	38,000,000			
<u>Class F</u>					
Common Stock					
Authorized capital stock (in shares)	15,500,000	15,500,000			

Common Stock - Schedule of	3 Mont	hs Ended	6 Months Ended		
loss per share (Details) - USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	Jun. 30, 2024	Jun. 30, 2023	
Numerator:					
Net loss attributable to controlling interests	\$	\$	\$	\$	
	(22,482,813)	(12,284,721)	(37,326,897)	(14,484,514)	
Denominator:					
Weighted average basic shares outstanding (in	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693	
shares)	23,270,878	24,024,003	23,136,096	24,072,093	
Weighted average diluted shares (in shares)	25,276,878	24,824,083	25,138,698	24,672,693	
Basic loss per share (in dollars per share)	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)	
Diluted loss per share (in dollars per share)	\$ (0.889)	\$ (0.495)	\$ (1.485)	\$ (0.587)	

		1 Month	s Ended	3 Month	s Ended	6 Montl	hs Ended	12 Months Ended	
Related-Party Transactions (Details)	07,	Feb. 29, 2024 USD (\$)	Jul. 31, 2022 USD (\$)	Jun. 30, 2024 USD (\$) employee	2023	Jun. 30, 2024 USD (\$) employee	Jun. 30, 2023 USD (\$)	Dec. 31, 2023 USD (\$)	Jul. 31, 2021
Related-Party Transactions Expenses for marketing					\$				
<u>services</u>					231,500				
Receipt of notes payable						\$ 15,043,019	\$ 910,406,204		
Term of repayment	100 days								
Notes and interest payable				\$ 3,542,680		\$ 3,542,680		\$ 4,160,277	
Angel P&A									
Related-Party Transactions									
Number of employees				0		0			
<u>employee</u>				U		U			
Related party									
Related-Party Transactions									
Expenses for marketing services				\$ 81,915		\$ 303,370	333,650		
Ownership interest									50.00%
Lease payments				146,172	\$ 104,700	\$ 252,506	\$ 241,150		
Related party Tuttle Twins, LLC									
Related-Party Transactions									
Ownership interest			8.00%						
Purchase Price			\$						
			1,747,980)					
Capital funding to support				2,700,000)			900,000	
operating expenses				2,700,000	,			<i>7</i> 00,000	
Related party Angel P&A									
Related-Party Transactions									
Ownership interest		100.00%							
Related party Angel P&A									
Revolving P&A loan									
agreement									
Related-Party Transactions		Φ							
Maximum borrowing capacity		\$ 15,000,000							

Maximum Revenue
participation rights payable (in percent)

Rate of return on initial investment (in percent)

Receipt of notes payable

Notes and interest payable

\$ 0 \$ 0 \$ 0 \$ 0

Subsequent Events (Details)	1 Months Ended				
- USD (\$)	Jul. 31, 2024	Jun. 30, 2024	May 07, 2024	Dec. 31, 2023	
Subsequent Events					
Common stock, shares issued		25,667,960		24,991,300	
Coupon rate (in percent)			10.00%		
Subsequent Event Revolving P&A loan agreement					
Angel P&A					
Subsequent Events					
Amount drawn from loan agreement	\$ 2,000,000				
Coupon rate (in percent)	10.00%				
Subsequent Event Class C					
Subsequent Events					
Common stock, shares issued	219,767				
Price per common shares issued	\$ 14.18				

```
The second secon
                                                                The second secon
```

The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Samura Assaman	
The state of the s	
Same Control of the C	
Search Se	
Tages	
Table 1 Table	
Section 1.	
Tago	
Table 1. The Control of the Control	
Same Same Same Same Same Same Same Same	
The state of the s	
Same of the state	
September 1	
Signature of the state of the s	
Spanish and the state of the st	
The state of the s	
Section 1	
Equation (Association of the Control	
Secretary of the Control of the Cont	
Service of the servic	
### Care Proposed Pro	
Marie	
Service of the servic	
Company Compan	
To the state of th	
Secretary Control of the Control of	
Example Administration of the Control of the Contro	
Section of the sectio	
Same Control of the C	
Table To the Control of the Control	
Section of the sectio	
The state of the s	
Same Control of the C	
Search Control of the	
Table 1. The state of the state	
Search Control of the	
Table of the state	
Tangan Canada Ca	
Secretary Control of the Control of	
Sample Control of the	
Secretary of the Control of the Cont	
The state of the s	
Exercise Asserting Asserti	
### Case	
Same of the same o	
Table 1 (and a final and a fin	
Table 1 Table 1 Table 2 Table	
Tages	
See the second s	
Sign Sign Sign Sign Sign Sign Sign Sign	
Water Company of the	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Signal Andrews	
Feguration (1) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2	
**Transfer of the state of the	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Valuation Valuary Valuary Valuary Valuation Valuary Va	
Teach to a granded production of the control of the	
Tage 5 Simple of the second of	
Verganities in a Very Very Very Very Very Very Very Very	
Security	
*** **********************************	

beette beet

same and an
Signature of the second
Section 1.
Sample Sa
Section 1 and 1 an
Same F
Tage of the state
Security Control of the Control of t
was displayed and the state of
Samuel Comment of the
The control of the co
Sanitary remains:
Sacra (Sacra discharate) and a
Total Control
Tagging and the state of the st
Sample de la constant
Sample of the state of the stat
The control of the co
Sandari Sandar
Marging Marg
Same variance and the
STATE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE P
Control of
See The state assessment of the state of the
To the state of th
CALL CONTROL C
Tamor Transport Control Contro
The state of the s
Same of the state
Section 1. The section of the sectio
The state of the s
The state of the s
was a second of the second of
San displayed to the state of t
Express of contract of the con
Tangara 1
Section of the sectio
Express of contract of the con
Name of Annual Residence of Annual An
Total Control
Account of the control of the contro
Security Sec
Secretary of the secret
Season of the se
See the second s
Total Control
The state of the s
Support () Suppor
Security Annual
Section of the sectio
August Au
Service of the state of the sta
Sealer Annual angene and the Annual A
Tax - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 1
The state of the s
Section of the control of the contro
Section 1 Control of the Control of
Name of the state
Search Control of the
The state of the s
United States of the Control of the
The state of the s
de la constantina del constantina de

to the same of the

Processor Programment** **Processor** Processor**
Section 1 Append 1 Application 1 Application 2 Application 3 Application 2 Application 3 Application 2 Application 3
The state of the s
Anlight **Consuprating **
Segment of the segmen
"Aug (Aprillagenet') "Aug (Aprillagenet') "Aug (Aprillagenet') "Aug (Aprillagenet') "Aug (Aprillagenet') "Aug (Aprillagenet
The state of the s
The state of the s
La (Consensation production of the Consensation of the Consensatio
"Passandard" " "Passandard" "Passandard protection registratease" "Sange" "Sange" "Sange"
Cases* **Quarter to second the companions antening four four four (**) **Cases*** **Quarter to second the companions antening ** **Cases*** **Quarter to second the companions and the companions are companions and the companions are companions ar
**Appt **Comparison
**Transment Professional Control Contr
Name 1 - Annual Name is not expension, making that solvey
Party and ** **Target **
North **Specification (Imaging Control) **Control **Specifica
Topic Topic
Constraints to constrain to determine papers spaces spaces are no root for most standard papers or response.** **Constraints** **Constra

Case* Complication and project of the complication and the complicat
Name - The Control of
And the state of t
"Visional" (Vigingamentemograpemotraspamente) "Visional" (Vigingamentemograpemotraspam
County The County of the
Factors Variable Variabl
The state of the s
Year Comment of the C
Managem () Western () Wester
"Value" "And page companion of the control of the
"Susceed" (Significant Control
**Supple Toward Registration on the Section (the Section
Faculty 1
(a)
reparation for the control of the co
Case* "Applied trained application trained from the preserved **Case*** "Applied trained application trained trained trained **Light tra
Total Control
"Supposed" (Applications of the Control of the Cont
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
1995
Experiment of the control of the con
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
Table of the control
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
1995
The state of the s

ケー 내가 내가 되었다.
Selection of the content of the cont
Form 1
Variety and Control of the Control o
The state of the s
뉴트
To the state of th
The state of the s
Same 1
The state of the s
The state of the s
Taken Caramana Carama
The state of the s
뉴트
To the state of th
The state of the s
Fundamental Control Co
Seminar Semina
The state of the s
The state of the s
Table 1 Table
Section 1 and 1 an
To the control of the
The state of the s
To the state of th
Tamontonia grant and antimorphism of the control of
**Comment of the data false that the data false and
The state of the s
The control of the co
Gazer - Gazer
Same for the state of the state
The state of the s
Tages Agrangement of the Control of
Gaussian Tamban Tamban
Such and the state of the state
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s

Wear and an antique antique antique and antique and an antique antique antique an	
	Agency and the second of the s
	Table 1. The contract of the size of the s
### Carrier of Carrier	To the state of th
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	The control of the co
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	TOTAL CONTROL OF THE PROPERTY
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	According to the control of the cont
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	The state of the s
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	
### Carrier of Carrier	Tourism Taylor and the state of
### Case	45 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 -
### Case	
### Case	The state of the s
### Case	
### Case	senger transportinger
### Case	
### Case	Same and a second
### 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	with the state of
### 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	with the state of
### 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	
### 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	### ### ### ### ### ### ### ### ### ##
Same of the state	Table 1
Same of the state	Table 1
Same of the state	Table 1
Same of the state	Table 1
	Search Se
	Search Se
Table of the state	Search Se
	Search Se
Same disabilities and section of the	Search Se
	Search Se
	Search Se
Table of the state	Search Se
	Search Se
	Search Se
	Search Se
The state of the s	Search Se
Table 1	Search Se
States Time designation and the state of the	Search Se
	Same and sam
"Summaries" "Nation attent, top a learner or the state of	Same and sam
Secretarian de la constantidad d	Same and sam
	Same and sam
**Security Communications of the Communication of t	Same and sam
Page 1	Same and sam
The control of the co	Same and sam
	Series of Series
**************************************	## 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19
Service Control of the Control of th	Same and sam
The state of the s	Series of Series
**************************************	## 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19
The control of the co	## 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19

Today Tr.	Name only, some source of the
L	
Tonor of	
	Transis data, mana, sociation, "Annie of the sear of
4	
Temporario	
Total Control	THE COLUMN TO AN ADDRESS OF THE COLUMN THE COLUMN THE ADDRESS OF THE ADDR
-	
And respect	
	To de management de la constant de l
7	Secretary and the secretary an
San are	
Temporal Services	The control of the co
	September 2019 at the Control of the
Secure	
And respects Secretary for	
Septime Septim Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime	
	Companion forming that the second sec
Langer Manager	
Tonoroom To	
100	
h	
Tempo, process Telecoper's Telecoper's Telecoper's Telecoper's	moneuspasser standingly, grown againstance, grown againstance
	The state of the s
Temporal	er. - Profit on the contraction of the contraction
Tenner Tenner Tenner	Section ** Prolition (and of America, set if the Manage and America and Americ
Language Suppose	The control of the co
Sec.	
-	Ministry of Challes, Security, recovery series* "Security of Challes and Annabe for an armine for which recollection has been sectional of it is described, recently of the Challes of Challes and Challes of Ch
Septime Septim Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime Septime	
Territoria Territoria	The state of the s
1000,000 1000, 1000, 1000, 1000,	
L.	Management (Management)
Tonorous Ton	To the control of the
	The second secon
-	
Tongon por	WHINTENDED TO THE PROPERTY OF
Temporario	
Total Control	
See and	
	The second secon
Top :	ago, no los estratos de comercia de comercia per consensario. "Viso de financia de comercia de comerc
L	er speciel granter (
Ten money Services	reference (
Temporal	
	Transport has been a
name.	
33	
	The state of the s
	The state of the s
	The state of the s
	The state of the s
Property of Party of	The contract of the contract o
Property of Party of	The contract of the contract o
Property of Party of	The control of the co
Property of Party of	The control of the co
Temporal Control of the Control of t	
Section (1997) The section of the se	
Section (1997) The section of the se	
Section (1997) The section of the se	
Section (1997) The section of the se	
Total Control of the	
Section of the control of the contro	
Total Control of the	
Secretary of the control of the cont	

	Name * America Caster and All 1997. Million Tour State of America Caster and America Cas
and the	NAME TO A STATE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERT
-	
	And personal control of the Control
	MARKET STATE OF THE PROPERTY O
4	
	No. 7% Control of the
	PC : On the control of the control
1	
	Section (1) and (1) an
	(PC) Was "Man and the property of the propert
1	
-	Transmiss of distincts and report and relation of aniques." [March 1] [March 2]
-	The company of the co
100	
200	
-	
2	With Control C
3000	_ to the content of t
ž	And the second of the second o
2000	
	Sel Comment on the Co
in James	Value II (Value III (V
	The contract of the contract o
i i	
	Service to the state of possing to depth and states. A state of possing to depth and states of possing to d
a desired	
	Pr : White the control of the contr
-	

Manager recognings*
March* "Spring Language La
To the state of th
The contract of the contract o
To continue the second of the
The state of the s
Some consumment of the consumm
Tax.com Tax.co
Tamana Ta
The state of the s
Tan one of the Control of the Contro
Tamandan Sandan
To the state of th
Same Companies and Companies a
The state of the s
Target Annual Control
1995
Kan Jene 1 San Jene 1
Table 1 Table
Tagent 1
The state of the s
Tangle Control of the
The control of the co
Section 1. The sectio
Section of the sectio
The state of the s
Target State of the Control of the C
Tags () Tag
The contract of the contract o
The state of the s
Case

Name Control of the
Same displayed to the state of
The state of the s
Tangent State of the Control of the
Take the second of the second
Tagent 1
Same of the state
Security designation of the security of the se
lan
The second secon
Figure 1
The state of the s

Serger Organization of the Control of the Contr
The second secon
The state of the s
Same of the state
Tages
Section 1. The section of the sectio
The state of the s
The property of the control of the c
The state of the s
Sales Control of the
Sages 1 Sages 1 Sages 1
Same Variation for the Control of th
Survey and the state of the sta
The state of the s
Security of the contract of th
Employment of the control of the con
Experimental control of the control
The state of the s
Early
The state of the s
"Search "Sign States Amplies Affricance Amplies Affricance Amplies Affricance Amplies
You gard Total Control Contr
"reason from programmer" The state of the s
The contract of the contract o
Total Control
**Section Consistent C
"Section of the Control of the Contr
You gard Water Wat
S. Companies of the state of th

Tenner de la companya del companya del companya de la companya del la companya de	
Sangary August A	
Section Sec	
\$\text{\frac{\partial \text{\gamma}}{\partial \text{\gamma}}}\$	
Facility of the control of the contr	
TABLE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE P	
Samp of the same o	
August Au	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
A programming from the programming of the contract of the cont	
Accounting the Control of the Contro	
Section of the sectio	
And the state of t	
Value of the state	
Section 1. The sectio	
Ten per 1	
Section of the control of the contro	
Security Companies of Security Companies (Security Companies)	
The state of the s	
Tangan Angan	
Table 1 and the state of the st	
August 1	
We will be a second of the sec	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
State Conference of the Confer	
The state of the s	
We will be a second or sec	
See the second s	
Section of the control of the contro	
Was a second and a	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
The state of the s	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
The state of the s	
Season 1 Season 2 Season	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
	-
The state of the s	
### Care Property of the Company of	
### Care Property of the Company of	
Same and section of the content of t	
### Care Property of the Company of	
Same and section of the content of t	
### 1995 ###	
### 1995 ###	
### 1995 ###	
### 1995 ###	
### Care Part	
Same and state of the state of	
Same and state of the state of	
Same and state of the state of	
### 1995	
### 12 ##	

The contract of the contract o
Security (
**Supple Supple
**Control Street
The part of the pa
**Consecution Consecution Cons
Gallering **Gall
**Super- Control Contr
*** **Transferred*** An instance and the general points of the general point of the general p
** The second continuous continuo
Supple Sup
The state of the s
Paramateria (The Control of the
"Security of special grade and annual control of the special control
**Seed of the control
Paramaterial [Temporary and the control of the
"Separation of Young and Separation of Separ
Section of the sectio
**Topic up and non-incommentational and another and another an
Segment of the control of the contro
**Special and approximate department of the special and approximate approximate and approximate approx
The state of the s
**Cologinar Control Co
Transaction Trains integrations and transaction Trains Trains and Trains Trains and Trains Trains and Trains Trains and Trains T
A particular consequency () Take the particular consequency ()
Section 1 to 1
The state of the s
The continues of the co
The state of the s
Figure 1. The second se
Segment and the control of the contr
Separate designation of the control
Search and the search
Sea series of the series of th
Search Control of the
Same and a second secon
The control of the co
Same and section of the section of t
State of the property of th
Experience of the control of the con
Carrier Comments
Experience of the content of the con
Experience of the control of the con
Experience of the content of the con
Same and semantane and semanta
Carrier of Carrier
Ease the content of t
Ease the state of
Same and semantical states and semantical st
Ease the state of
Case
Table of the content
Table of the content
Table of the content
Table of the content
Table of the content
Table of the content
Table of the content

New York (
**Anight **Anight Anight Anigh Anight Anight Anight Anight Anight Anight Anight Anight Anight	
Name Na	
August 1	
100	
Total Control	
**Conserve Transcrienterioristic Programme Conserve Transcrienterioristic Prog	
"Nation" "Automated and applity", "Annual Translational and applity", "Annual Translational and applity", "Annual Translational Annual	
\$\frac{1}{2} \text{ (a) \text{ (a) } \text{ (b) } \text{ (c) }	

**New* **	
Search Commission and applicationation of programs of the commission of the comm	

Construction **Constructi	
The contractions of the contractions of the contraction of the contrac	
North **Tomation designed appliers* **Tomation *Tomation **Tomation **To	
**March ** **Authors (march personny) **March **March (march personny) **March **March (march	
Section 1 (Section 1) (Section	
Teach Teach (Teach Teac	
The control was a reason beauty, beauth control quarter, beauth control quarter, beauth control quarter, beauth control quarter, and the control quarter of the	
Name of the state	
Surgice Assistance apply - The Continue apply -	
"Supple Supple Su	
Mary and () Mary	
Teach Section and contentions** **Teach** Section and Contention and Content	
Search * Annual Research *** Annual Resear	
"Sergion" Sergion Serg	
Passantanin **Passantani	
**Comparing Special Sp	
***(
Name of the state	
Same designation of the control of t	
The content of the	
Same Same Same Same Same Same Same Same	
Taken Andrew And	
Taken Andrew And	
Taken Andrew And	
Taken Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna An	
Taken Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna An	
Taken Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna An	
Taken Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna An	
Taken Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna An	
Same designation of the state o	
Same designation of the state o	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Same and a second	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Same and sam	

To the contraction of the contra
"Seed," or the state of year or material by free to material process." "The state of the state
I and the second

Expert : Section : Sectio
The property of the control of the c
**Superior of an artificial and a superior of a superior o
Total Control
Section of the control of the contro
The state of the s
Example of the second of the s
"Valle" (see also and value) and value and val
"Namin" "Was and a second to the second to
Section of the control of the contro
Experience of the control of the con
Section of the sectio
"Sury" - Sury" - Sury" - Sury
Section of the sectio
The control of the co
To any of the second of the se
*** Section 1 Section 2 Section 3 Se
The state of the s
Carbon Ca
Company of the Compan
Temp

Care Care Care Care Care Care Care Care
Sept. (I make the analysis opposited school) and analysis of the analysis opposited school of t
Section 1 Control of the Control of
**Constanting **Constanting Constanting **Constanting Constanting
Total June 1
Topic Topic and the second of
Section of the sectio
To the continue of the continu
Comment of the commen
wanteners wante integral again."
The state of the s
"Well (the case approximate the approximation of the case approximatio
Support 1
The state of the s
The state of the s
*** Commentation** The cases represent the portion of agency test search as a minimage for protection, decoming or minimage, to the point, a temperature or minimage instance or minimage in the commentation of the commentation
The state of the s
Two pilot and planting to a contract the con
I a sup a proper representation of the contract of the contrac
"Quantization"
Annual Contraction of the Contra
"en.pup_tinesthournesseriaterinesseri" Manager* 'sometimestraterinesser' Manager* 'sometimestraterinesseri' Manager* 'sometimestraterinesser
Youth "Amore", "youth Table 1", "youth T
Name Care (Care (C
Sample Sa
National (- many (- many (
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s

"Management was far allowing patients." The analysis of the a
To the second of
To the state of th
5
State Control of the
Target and the state of the sta
**Supple **S
region
The state of the s
The growing and the growing an
The state of the s
Tongare
The control of the co
The state of the s
Manual M
"Section of the control of the contr
You you !! You you !! You you want was a second or ! You you want was a second or ! You you want want want want want want want want
To the control of the
The state of the s
Total registration agreement of the control of the
The state of the s
"Na, principal p
The control of the co
Today Company
***Comparison of the Comparison of the Compariso
"Man And Service Management (Management Management Mana
Tought of the control
Transcription Transc
To any constraint of the const
To the control of the
Super (
The state of the s
No. Analysis (
The state of the s
**Section Section Section (Section Section Sec
To the second se
The state of the s
The control of the co
Tangan paramagangangangan () Tangan paramagangangangan ()
**Control of the Control of Contr
The state of the s
The state of the s
*** Will Company and Annie Ann
The state of the s
Section of the sectio
The state of the s

S. Carrier and C. Car

Manager **Montesprendige*, **Manager* **Montesprendige*, **Montespre	
Company of the Compan	
D. Santagaran (
Section 1 According to the section 2 According t	
"August" "(High Collect and options of the State of the S	
Supple	
Section 1.	
"Passardine" 1. "Passardine"	
Value 1 Value	
The second of th	
Spanned and Control of the Control o	
"Subset" The Was appearing mounty "Subset" The Was appearing mounty "Subset" The Was appearing mounty "Subset The Registration	
Management 1	
The state of the s	
Name	
"Standards Supract was changed by present one somethy" "Standards Supract was changed by present one somethy" "Standards Supract was changed by standard or present ones somethy" "Standards Supract was changed by standard or present ones somethy" "Standards Supract was changed by standard or present ones somethy standards or somethy standard	
Carport Carpor	
Nation' "State" "State" "State" "State and state across one posterly "State and State across one posterly "State across one state acro	
100,001 100,00	
The state of the s	
"Passariant" 1 "Passariant"	
"Name" - Tension adjustments haven too (benerity - Name and Name a	
American (
"Aut, post-map(measure";) "Autospet" "measuremap(m) "measure" "mysterian autopationary "measure" "mysterian autopationary "measure" "mysterian autopationary "measure" "mysterian autopationary "measuremap(measuremy)	
Section 1.	
"Autor Vision Seator approxima, antimor part assort," "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort," "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort," "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort, "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort," "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort," "Autor Seator approxima, antimor part assort, "Autor Seator approximation," "A	
Sear Projection Augmentation Augmentatio	
Very design of the control of the co	
Control * Open a special of any southern for the print and a fine print, and and a refer and the application of the applica	
Self (part) - Vision	
Audiging* Valuationality** **Audiging*** Valuationality** **Paramete** Valuationality* **Paramete** Valuationali	
Section of the control of the contro	
Type (Committee Committee	
*Primate Control **Primate Control C	
Search Control	
and manufacture of the second	
"Name" "Name Application and A	
Carlot Ca	
"Managers" "State and attentioning trans appearant" Managers 1: 11	
Section 1 and 1 an	
"Planaries of 1 "Planaries of the planaries of the plan	
"чино" ("чино" ("чино" () "чинов тол политол от мень многиме» "чиновного "м политол от мень многиме» "чиновного "м политол от многиме установного политол от многиме подрагам у и истом решим о реј ин история "чиновного" "многим от многим от многиме установного политол от многиме подрагам у и истом решим о реј ин история» "чиновного" () "ч	
Managaran (
was a second sec	
The state of the s	
Section of the sectio	
Section of the sectio	
Section of the sectio	
Section of the sectio	
Section of the sectio	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	

1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000 1000	
100	
"money forfered" ("Montype") "montypertype "monty" "monty transport "monty" "monty transport "monty" "monty transport "monty" "montyperty" "montype" "montyperty" "montype" "montyperty" "montype" "montyperty" "montypertyperty" "montypertyperty" "montypertypertypertypertypertypertypertyper	ery generator,
Property of the control of the contr	The second secon
Tempo (
"Subject Test stone poor "Suppositioner" Test stoor "Subjectioner" Test stoor "Subjection" Test stoor	to the state of th
Personal Control of the Control of t	according ports of one for the posts, and of colors have, containing the prince accordinates to the manufacturing according.
1000 1000 1000 1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000	
Total Control Control	parametry (
Total Control	The state of the s
Personal de la constanta de la	
Tuber Tempery, man Tuberater Tempery at Temperature Tempery	of Regions, we's. The control of th
Annual Control	
2000	
Nego, promiseros () Nego, promiseros () Nego, promiseros () Nego, promiseros ()	Salarano,
Transcription of the contract	
Today I Today I Today I Today I Today I	and the processing part for explanted parties and explanted parties and explanted parties are a security 7.
August 1	
Telegraphics (Manager Services arrays) Name of Services are pro- Services (Services)	income.
Properties of the properties o	
Total Tray to material	
Security 1	
Congression of the Congression o	Figures,
Temporary Populations	and the state of t
Total 1 Total 1 Total 1 Tay to service Total 1 Tay to service	in the new many.
Paragraph (
Temperature (Newspart Newspartper,	

Total Control of the	MANUAL SECTION
Parameter's Production	Australia (Supple
1000 1000 1000 1000 1000	
1000 1000 1000 1000	
2007 2007 2007 2007	
2000	
2000	
30	
Principal Company Comp	Noor,
Transieri,	
Printing Pri	
TOTAL STATE OF THE	
TOTAL	
Total Control	
The second secon	
The second secon	
And the second s	
The second secon	
The second secon	
The second secon	
A CONTROL OF THE CONT	

Name of the Control o	
Name Na	
* Auto-Carte Many Security Sec	
Tang Jan Carlos	
The state of the s	
See the second s	
Say The age and the state of th	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
A CONTROL OF THE STATE OF THE S	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
"Sunday from another to the grant of control and contr	
American is	
August Au	
Say (1) and an of the same decimal and an address of the same say (1) and (1)	
*Approximation for the state of	
Tony or 1 Section 1 Section 2 Section 3 Sectio	
Superministration and	
**Management and management and mana	
Example 1	
Tangan (an anagan an anagan an a	
Services and the services of t	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Same Translation dispersions of the Control of the	
Total Control	
Secretary Control of C	
Suppl 1 ************************************	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
The state of the s	
Table of the state	
The state of the s	
Table of the state	
The state of the s	
Segment of the segmen	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Table of the state	
Service of the content of the conten	
Table of the content	
Service of the content of the conten	
Table of the content	
Same and sam	
Table of the content	
Table of the content	
Table of the content	
Table of the content	
Table of the state	
Table of the content	
The content of the co	
Figure 1 and	
Table of the content	
with response to the content of the	
Service states and service state	
Service states and service state	
Survey and	
Service of the content of the conten	
Service of the content of the conten	
Service states and service state	
Service servic	
Survey and	
Successions and surface in the control of the contr	
Successful and succes	
Table of the content	

"State" "State of the state o
The control of the co
*** Annual Control of the Control of
Proceedings ** **Proceedings*** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** **
THE STATE OF THE S
August (
"Name" "Nigotiana and policination" "Nigotiana" Nigotiana and policination "Nigotiana" Nigotiana "Nigotiana" Nigotiana "Nigotiana and policination "Nigotiana and policina
Sept
Season Control State Space State State Space State State Space State Space Spa

Analysis of the control of the contr

"State" "Transact of Secretar man, such and triand (man text secretar). "Transact "Transact of Secretar State of Secretar State Stat
1 Teach of the Control of the Contro
Constants **Parabasethersontherso
*Sept (*Sept * *Sept
*Annual control ** Particular or intermedia, along natural purity transaction.** Total control
Topographic and the control of the c

France Page
*ADDRESS NATIONAL OF INTERPRETARION AND ADDRESS OF THE DESIGNATION OF

1980) 1980) 1980)
Francy Francy John Management (
*Minisper' *Minisperimentage*, **Minisper' *Minisperimentage*, **Minisper' *Minisperimentage*, **Minisperimentage*, **Minisperimentage*, **Total Conference of the Conference
Perspectives argue many manufactures and a second processes and a se
Table of the control
The Appendix 1
U paga passagamananangapana" ("Managa" "Managamananangapana" ("Managa" "Managamananangapana") "Managamanananangapananananangapanan" "Managamananananananananananananananananan
Total and the second se
**unif* (**unif

The control of the co
"Manifest "Manifestant England Enterpolation Stations Repositor" "Manifestant England Enterpolation Stations Repositor" "Manifestant "Manifestant Repositors Repositors" "Manifestant "Manifestant Repositors Resident Associations Repositors" "Manifestant "Manifestant Repositors Resident Associations Repositors" "Manifestant England Enterpolation Repositors" "Manifestant England England England England Association Repositors" "Manifestant England Englan
National I
Tengan personal designation of the company of the c
"Special Control of the Control of t
******** ****************************
*Annual section ** Waster states make a paper or a state paper or ** The content of the conte
NMP, NMP, NMP, NMP,
1980) 1980) 1980)
* *GENT** ** The Company of the Association of the Company of the
"Name" "PRODUCTION INTO A CONTROL OF THE PRODUCTION OF THE PRODUCT
Tought Tou
**Section of the section of the sect
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
Table 10 To the control of the contr
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
Section of the control of the contro
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
Table of the control
The control of the co
The content of the co
Table of the control
The state of the s

Service of the servic
See
The state of the s
Name of the state
The state of the s
Compared to the control of the contr

Name of the control o
Section of the sectio
To the state of th
August 1
The state of the s
The state of the s
Section 1. The section of the sectio
Lagran 1
THE CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACT
The state of the s
San
7007
Nació Vegillata sa plantator, Nacional Vegillata sa plantator, Nacional Vegillata sa plantator, Nacional Vegillata sa plantator de la compositor de la composit
The Section 1 and
Transaction 1 Transaction for the demands in the contract of t
Transport Transport Company Comments Transport Comments Transpor
Employ a contract of the contr
"Handerson" "Third approved to types (metry." "Handerson" "Region to necess case of metric special and particular of posteriorisms of posteriorisms have produced to posteriorisms from particular to posteriorisms and posteriorisms and particular to posteriorisms and posteriorisms and particular to posteriorisms and posteriorisms
² may part () 1
Name of the Annie
5
**Committee of the committee of the comm
Ton, part 1
Table State
Section 1 According to the Control of the Control o
The state of the s
"Wall's" "Wall's Translation (supposed to procedure page man plants) of the state
"Managements" referred of their options for managements forming the contemporaries and their con
*Auco** (John Option August Au
Section of the sectio
**Calculate Conference
The state of the s
THE CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACT
- Table - Tabl
August System (Control of the Control of the Contro
**PERFORM AND
The state of the s
"Waster" "Waster The State State State State Waster Wast
Control of the Contro
The state of the s
The control of the co
See The Control of th
The control of the co
The control of the co
The control of the co
The control of the co
The control of the co
The control of the co
The content of the co
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar
Salar

man, man's man's	
- major - majo	
*** Comment of the Co	
Total Control	
"water" "water "water and an analysis of the a	
***STATE OF THE STATE OF THE ST	
*un_pur *un_pur *unipur *unipu	
**Company Transportation **Company Transportation **Company Transportation **Transportation **Tran	
ManUP	
Sun, part Telling Tell	
Name's Segretain an optimization of the segretain of the	
Vesco 1. "Annual "Managent than "Naj (Mell") "Annual "Mell	
***(p, p, r) ***(p, p, r) **(p, p, r) **(p	
Name ** Windows Annie (State Annie A	

Name ** Windows American Ameri	
**Constant of Temperature Constant of Temperature Cons	
For example of the control of the co	s, activation of kingston, relativistic trans, experiment desiring sectors design, some to incident or settingue, and transactions are in the solding recent of business."
**MA_APP **TOTAL PARTIES AND APPLIES AND	
Nacon ** "Opinition and propriation and propri	
Vesign 1. "Water "Rightmann and the entire continues of each that administrative continues of each that adm	
Tempor 1. (1) The Control of the Con	
Seep (color and approximately processors) Seep (color and approximately processors) Seep (color and approximately processors) Seep (color approximately processors)	
Tangar I	
Segment of the segmen	
Value	
And Antonian Antonian Control of	
"wasn" regulation and particulation by regulation and particulation and particulation by "regulation and particulation and particulati	
Segment of the segmen	

The state of the s	
The state of the s	
*** **********************************	
"Parameter" "Surross assertation" **Construction of electronic proof for electronic sections of electronic proof for electronic	
Sandy Sandy Sandy Sandy	
up (manifester) (

Section of the sectio	
"State" "State State Sta	
Section 1 Sectio	
Section of the sectio	
To the second of	
Section of the sectio	
Sugary (
In the second se	
Section 1.	
**Spillation and Committee	
Section 1. The sectio	
Managine Vindergrading Managi	
Section of the control of the contro	
" " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " "	
Section 1. The sectio	
**Section of American Companies, neutrino agreement asserts' **Transaction Agreement asserts' **Transactio	
Suggest 1	
Suggest 1	
Section 1.	
Section 1.	
Section 1.	
Section 1. The section of the sectio	
Section 1	

"under" "Industrying barretry meters string stange, " "secondars" "Industrying barretry factors string string	encounts, and the second secon
Security 1	
"Managers" "Managers" The and the content of th	national management of the control o
Parameters Processes of accounting policy is	r the set of minimum in the proportion of risconsis minimum is containing with generally propose accounting principles.*
Total Company of the	
The control of the co	smearly
	estimat and Namina the resound haser "position"; the features and Naminat on Naminat haser."
Personal Communication Personal Communicatio	er i
Manager - Management(ger) **Management - Management - M	
The state of the s	ing states
"Historian "T "Marginat visitage district shares (in a market of the control of t	STATES TO SERVICE AND ADDRESS OF ADDRESS OF ADDRESS AND ADDRESS AN
Control of the contro	
The couple Not planeton approximation and control and	ADDISON'S, ADDISONATION AND ADDISONATION
Transport Transp	опр. піння ринанту.
Company of the Compan	
Paradore - Marga (Mastering Sang-pag-1999) Transport - Maring Sang-pag-1999 Transport - Maring Sang-pag-19	anite", sammanarusanisanite", sammanarusanisanite",
Section (1997) 13 Section (1997) 14 Section (1997) 15 Section (1997	nop more)
Personal Control of States	while department for consequency sessions above or some above or some above or some session or some above or some contract or process or some above or some above or some session or some above or some above or some session or some above or s
Total Commence of the Commence	mark (
Passing Sergic Land and project Sergic Land Committee Co	
"Color" "Color" "Color" "Color of the Color of the	and in content that the and contenting and missional pleaser?, Material to content that there are contenting and missional.
Supplier (
) 	
Indigeneral (In	
Personal Comments of the Comme	our
"Notice" - Milipati Casa - Assaula proposition of the Control of t	haare
Total Compatible organization of the Compatible organization of the Compatible organization of the Compatible of the Compa	
"When" "Impact and a separate and a	nar
"Name" - Nonpacidate Assaula applications (Anthropological Anthropological Ant	
Transpropriet Teles, Transpropriet Teles, Transpropriet Teles, Transpropriet Teles, Teles Transprotation and presentation restriction and	har
"Name" - Management - Management (Management (Manageme	
Transport Transp	
"Notice" - Million College Annie Appropriet Contractive Contractive College Annie Coll	
"Many" "Mangacitian Australigius Santalisa (Mangacitian Australia) "Many "Mangacitian Australian pagina pagina alianting pagent," "Many "Mangacitian Australian (Mangacitian Australia) "Many" "Mangacitian (Mangacitian Australia) "Many" "Mangacitian (Mangacitian Australia) "Many" "Mangacitian (Mangacitian Australia) "Many" "Mangacitian Australia" "Many "Mangacitian Australia" "Mangacitian Australia	
"Winn' "Wings (San Juan July) (San Juan July) "Winn' (San July) (San July) (San July) "Winn' (San July) (San July) (San July) "Winn' (San July) (San July) (San July) "Winn' (San July) "Winn' (San July) "Winn' (San July) "Winny (San July) "Winny (San July) "Winn' (San July	
"With the control of	
Photograph 1 Pril; Photography 1 Prin 2017/1015/01/27, Photography 1 Print; Photography 2 Print; Photograp	
The control of the co	
Parameter 1987, Parameter 1987, Parameter 1987, Parameter 1987, Parameter 1987, Parameter 1987	nar
Tr. Tributi : Tributi inglia-papinaninatinganjant, Tributi : Tributi inglia-papinaninatinatinganjant, Tributi : Tri	
Plantischer 1965, Plantischer 1965, Plantischer 1965, Plantischer 1966, Plantischer 1966, Plantischer 1966,	hate*
Tomaco Temporitant regime-papiroscinating-operty, Tempor Temporitant standard materials of Tempor Temporitant, Temporitant, Temporitant, Temporitant,	
Thinky open Total States The Control of the Control	nar
"Secretary of the Control of the Con	
Temperaphophy Temps, Temperaphophy Temps, Temperaphophy Te	or and the second secon
**************************************	ar
"Water" Trapped Sant Automorphist to the Proceedings of the Sant Automorphism of the Sant Automo	sar-
Committee of the commit	
Parameter Parame	ur-
Towns of Personal Processing State Section (1997) (Personal Personal Person	
Proceedings (Process) Process (Process) Process (Proc	19-
"Winn's "Winglas San Jean San Jersen San San San San San San San San San Sa	
"Many "Mangachian Australia" (Manyachian Manuschian Australia (Manyachian Australia (Man	
"Never" recognisional communication transmissional transmissionali	ur.
"Weet" - "Employation - Amening (Weet State Stat	
Principal Color, Patricipal Co	unt
"Never" integration from congression transaction that con- ception is a second of the congression of the con- ception of the congression of the constraints." "Reserve "Never" in the constraints." "Reserve "Never" in the constraints." "Reserve "Never" in the congression of the con- traction of the congression of the constraints."	
Political Party Community	ut ^a
"Name" - New York Control - Name - Applications of Control - Name	
Point : Point : Perguidest regime population in the perguett, Point : Percenting the hold in the fraction of the Point in	
"When" impacts of the complete the second of the complete	147°
Total Temperature appropriate and appropriate transfer of the control of the cont	
"Weet" - "Registation - American production of the second control	-
Total Control of State	
"Desire "Designations have neglected the transfer trainer for the control of the	and the same
"Ween" - Program Same Authorities (Program State	nar
"Water" Trapped Sant Associated Sant Sant Sant Sant Sant Sant Sant Sant	
Paradiary (1977) Paradiaphris Paradi Paradiaphris Paradia Paradiaphris Paradiaphris Paradiaphri Paradiaphris Paradiaphris Paradiaphris Paradiaphris Paradiaphris	Note:
Transport Persport And Language Control Con	
complete Coll., **Television of Televis, **Television of Televis, **Televis of Televis,	ue.
"Manufacturing Standards Standards (Saladards)," "Spaint Standards Standards (Saladards)," "Spaint Standards," "Saladards," "Saladards,	
Sample of the control	un
Property Petry, Petropole Vary, Petropole Vary	nar
V NOTE: 1 Transport Teach and the second sec	
Paulinian (1997) Paulinian (1997) Paulinian (1997) Paulinian (1998) Paulinian (1998)	nar
Variotic Communication of the	
Paulinian Park Paulinian Park Paulinian Park Paulinian Park Park III	
Very Comment of the C	

- Christian

Marchant and the control of the cont

and a special special

Market Mark (Mark)
Trainer (van der)
"Waterparty Company" - Terry - Waterparty Company - Terry - Waterparty - Terry - Waterparty - Waterparty - Terry - Waterparty - Waterparty - Terry - Waterparty - Wate
"Managed 1 mm" "Security "Managed 1 mm" "Security "Managed 1 mm" "Security "Managed 1 mm
Control *Control Control C
"Section" (I comparison and angiotechnical passantarional") "Section and "Section and American angiotechnical passantarional") "Section and "Section and "Section and Section
"Secretify Company of the Company of
"Name" Transport
"Name" Transport
**Section 1 - **Company of the Company of the Compa
"Security of Company o
Total Community - Total Commun
**Section Communication and confidential presentational Proceedings of the Communication Communicati
"Machinery "Net", "Per "Amangrape" ("Per "Amangrape") ("Per "Amangrape
Machinery **Part **Commission** **Part** **Part** **Part*** The commission** **Part** The company of th
"Nationalist" Pri Station Sta
"Managed" "T" "Managed" "T" "Managed" "Manag
"Manageria" "Pri" September 1915 September 1
"Managing of the property of t
The second secon
Townson or an exploration of the control of the con
"History " "P", "Statistical " 1" "Statistical "
"Minimum" rep "Amount of the control of the contro
Townson or any other states and continued present and continued and continued present an
The state of the s
"Manufaction" ("") "Manufaction"
Parties of the Control of the Contro
"Mathematics" in " "Application of the Control of t
"Management of the comment of the co
"Agent" ("Superior Superior S
"Water" - "Congrative out and Congration of
"William" "Proposition and confidential and plantage and another "Proposition and another and another and another and another anothe
"Section" (Section and Application appearance and Application appearance and Application and A
Teamer ("Teamer Season and American Ame
"Malipropolity" 142" **Total Total
"Managoria" 1975 "Managoria"
"Management" 1975 "Interpretation of the Control of
"Management "Anny "Management "Anny "Management "Anny "Management "Anny "Management "Anny "Management
"Parent" (" programme and angiometrical procurement and " programme and angiometrical procurement and " programme and angiometrical and " programme and " prog
"Quarter" ("Transporting and angiometrical passanteriorists") "Transporting to the angiometrical passanteriorists",
"General Communication and Com
Topics Top
Temporary Temp
maginapipal "s"; summari "maginapipal" "s"; summari "maginapipal" "s"; summari "maginapipal" "s"; summari "ality" summar
The second of th
Townson or any other states of the state of
Topics of the second of the se
**Command **Comm
Totalini (International and angliterational general annual (International general annual (International general annual (International general annual general annual general annual general
"Section of Companion and Companion of Compa
"Nation" Temporation untra-negliate/consequencesconers, "Conseq" (Nation) Nation "Consequences" (Nation) Nation "Consequences" (Nation
Temps Temp

"Strangraph" 1 "P" ,
"Strangra

and the second

Accommoded